# EVALUATION OF THE THERMAL, MECHANICAL AND RHEOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF RECYCLED POLYOLEFINS RICE HULL COMPOSITES

A Thesis Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science with a Major in Chemical Engineering in the College of Graduate Studies University of Idaho by Berlinda O. Orji

Major Professor: Armando G. McDonald, Ph.D. Committee Members: D. Eric Aston, PhD., Michael Maughan, Ph.D., P.E. Department Chair: Ching-An Peng, PhD.

August 2020

# Authorization to Submit Thesis

This thesis of Berlinda O. Orji, submitted for the degree of Master of Science with a Major in Chemical Engineering and titled "Evaluation of the Thermal, Mechanical and Rheological Properties of Recycled Polyolefins Rice Hull Composites," has been reviewed in final form. Permission, as indicated by the signatures and dates below, is now granted to submit final copies to the College of Graduate Studies for approval.

Major Professor:		Date:
	Armando G. McDonald, PhD.	
Committee Members:		Date:
	D. Eric Aston, PhD.	
		Date:
	Michael Maughan, PhD., P.E.	
Department Chair:		Date:

Ching-An Peng, PhD.

#### Abstract

The elevated amount of polyolefin production, low recycling rate and increased landfill has created an environmental concern, and more innovative studies are still ongoing to reuse and reduce this waste efficiently. One out of many remedies, is the manufacture of composites with a polyolefin matrix and a reinforcing filler. The use of natural fibers as fillers for polyolefins has evidently proven to improve physical, mechanical, thermal and flow properties. Different factors affect the final product properties of a composite from fiber particle size, interfacial bonding between matrix, processing temperature amongst many. Hence, this research was done to investigate the influence of rice hulls of different sizes (<0.5 mm and <1 mm) used as reinforcement for common polyolefins of recycled high-density polyethylene (rHDPE) and polypropylene (rPP) rice hulls composites. Mechanical characterization of the composites was done using dynamic mechanical analysis (DMA) and tensile testing. Thermal characterization was achieved via differential scanning calorimetry (DSC), thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) and thermomechanical analysis (TMA). Flow properties were determined using melt flow rate (MFR), dynamic and capillary rheological methods. Surface chemistry analysis was performed using Fourier Transform Infrared (FTIR) Spectroscopy. Results showed an increase in tensile and viscoelastic properties for the < 0.5mm rice hull composites for both polyolefins. These results were compared to those of virgin polyolefin rice hull composites and wood plastic composites (WPC). It was evident that recycled polyolefin rice hulls composites can be used as replacements for wood and virgin polyolefin composites since they exhibited similar properties.

#### Acknowledgment

My utmost gratitude goes to the Almighty God for keeping me sane through the years and giving me the strength to persistently push through. I also will like to appreciate my academic advisor Dr. Armando G. McDonald for giving me the privileged opportunity to work with him, his stern supervision, guidance, and sincere realistic advice through the semesters. To my committee members, Dr. Eric Aston, and Dr. Michael Maughan, I would like to say thank you for being available, your contributions and for making my years less frustrating.

My gratitude also goes to the Chemical Engineering faculty members, Dr. Wudneh Admassu (Woody), Dr. Soumya Srivastava, Dr. Vivek Utgikar and Dr. Mark Roll for their patient teachings, advice, and expertise.

I would like to sincerely appreciate the financial efforts, words of encouragement and prayers of my parents Engr and Mrs. Peter Orji, I pray that God keeps you both alive to reap the good fruits of your labor. To the families of Dr. Ebenezer Jones-Mensah, Mr., and Mrs. Nwamba, Mr., and Mrs Popoola, Joel and Yvonne Oduro-Afriyie, thank you so much for your constant advice and prayers. I am also grateful for the moral support of my colleagues, classmates, and friends; Jackie Martinez, Ernestina Boateng, Paul Dania, Crystal Gallegos, Courtney Molvig, Kimberly Bowlby, Maryam Abbasi, Dikshya Pokhrel, and especially, Farid Sotoudehniakarani for his patient assistance when needed.

I wish to express my gratitude to the Idaho State Board of Higher Education, Idaho Global Entrepreneurial Mission (IGEM) grant for funding this project.

# Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to God Almighty, Engr. And Mrs. Peter Orji and my siblings.

# **Table of Contents**

Authorization to Submit Thesis	ii
Abstract	iii
Acknowledgment	iv
Dedication	v
Table of Contents	vi
List of Figures	ix
List of Tables	xi
List of Abbreviations and Symbols	xii
Chapter 1: Overview and Research Objectives	
1.1 Overview	1
1.1.1 Physical Properties of Rice hulls	
1.1.2 Chemistry of Rice Hulls	
1.1.3 Polyolefins	7
1.1.3.1 Polyethylene	
1.1.3.2 Polypropylene	9
1.1.4 Effect of Reprocessing on Polyolefins	
1.2 Rice Hulls Polyolefin Composites	
1.2.1 Processing Techniques for RHPC	
1.2.1.1 Compression Molding	
1.2.1.2 Injection Molding	
1.2.1.3 Extrusion	
1.2.2 RHPC Performance	
1.2.3 Effect of Compatibilizers in RHPC	
1.2.4 Effect of Aspect Ratio, Rice Hulls Loading and Particle Size	

1.2.5 Mechanical Properties	
1.2.6 Thermal Properties	
1.2.7 Rheology	
1.2.7.1 Capillary Rheology	
1.2.7.2 Dynamic Rheology	
1.2.8 Moisture effects	
1.3 Research Objectives	
1.4 References	
Chapter 2: Materials and Methodology	36
2.1 Materials	
2.2 Methodology	
2.2.1 Composites Manufacturing	37
2.2.2 Composites Characterization	
2.2.2.1 Density, Aspect Ratio and Particle Size Measurement	
2.2.2.2 Melt Flow Rate (MFR) and Differential Scanning Calorimetry (DSC)	
2.2.2.3 Thermogravimetric Analysis (TGA)	39
2.2.2.4 Thermomechanical Analysis (TMA)	39
2.2.2.5 Tensile tests	39
2.2.2.6 Dynamic Mechanical Analysis (DMA)	40
2.2.2.7 Dynamic Rotational Rheology	40
2.2.2.8 Capillary Rheology	41
2.2.2.9 Fourier-Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)	43
2.2.2.10 Water Soak	43
2.3 References	44
Chapter 3: Results and Discussion	45

3.1 RH Properties	45
3.2 Composite Mechanical Properties	46
3.3 Thermal Properties	50
3.4 Rheological and Melt Flow Properties	55
3.5 Surface Chemistry	60
3.6 Water Absorption	62
3.7 References	64
Chapter 4: Conclusion	
4.1 Conclusion	68
4.2 Limitations and Future Recommendations	69

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1: Whole Rice Hulls
Figure 1.2: Molecular structure of cellulose
Figure 1.3: Diagram showing amorphous and crystalline regions of cellulose 4
Figure 1.4: Chemical structure of Lignin
Figure 1.5 :Simplest chemical structure of polyethylene
Figure 1.6: Structural forms of different PE grades
Figure 1.7: Repeating unit of PP9
Figure 1.8 : Structural configuration of PP types11
Figure 1.9: Stages of thermal degradation of HDPE, LDPE and LLDPE polyolefins
Figure 1.10: A typical single screw extruder
Figure 1.11: Maleated anhydride polypropylene structure (MAPP) 18
Figure 1.12: Maleated anhydride polyethylene structure (MAPE) 18
Figure 1.13: Capillary rheology setup
Figure 1.14: Parallel plate rheology setup
Figure 2.1: Screened rice hulls of (a) <1 mm and (b) <0.5 mm Particle sizes
Figure 2.2: Shredded recycled polyolefins (a) HDPE and (b) PP
Figure 2.3: Extruded cut dog-bone samples
Figure 2.4: Extruded cut circular discs
Figure 3.1: Optical micrographs of screened (a) <1 mm and (b) <0.5 mm rice hull particles (40×, scale bar 1000 μm)
Figure 3.2: DMA plots for recycled polyolefins and composites
Figure 3.3: Differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) thermograms of recycled polyolefin composites for (a) recycled high-density polyethylene (rHDPE), (b) recycled polypropylene (rPP)

Figure 3.4: Thermomechanical analysis (TMA) thermograms for (a) rHDPE and composites (b) rPP and composites.	s 52
Figure 3.5: Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) for RHPC	54
Figure 3.6: Differential thermogravimetric (DTG) curves for RHPC	55
Figure 3.7: : Dynamic rheological measurements (G' and G") of polyolefins and rice hull composites.	56
Figure 3.8: Flow curves of complex viscosity (η*) of polyolefins and rice hull composites with frequency.	57
Figure 3.9: Flow curves of true shear viscosity versus true shear rate by capillary rheology of polyolefins and rice hull composites.	of 58
Figure 3.10: Fourier-transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) spectrum of rice hulls	60
Figure 3.11: FTIR of recycled HDPE (top) and rice hulls (<0.5 mm)/rHDPE composite (bottom).	61
Figure 3.12: FTIR spectra of recycled PP (top) and rice hulls (<0.5 mm)/rPP composite (bottom).	62
Figure 3.13: Water soak of polyolefin composites as a function of time	63

# List of Tables

Table 3.1: Density of the recycled polyolefins and rice hull composites	46
Table 3.2: Tensile properties of the polyolefins and rice hull composites	47
Table 3.3: Storage modulus of polyolefin and composites at 30 °C	49
Table 3.4: Thermogram Peak data for polyolefins and corresponding rice hull composites	53
Table 3.5: Thermal degradation behavior of polyolefin composites	55
Table 3.6: Melt flow rate and Rheology results	59
Table 3.7: Water soak properties of polyolefin composites	63

# List of Abbreviations and Symbols

# Abbreviations

aPP	Atactic Polypropylene
DMA	Dynamic Mechanical Analysis
DTG	Differential Thermogravimetric
FTIR	Fourier-Transform Infrared
HDPE	High Density Polyethylene
iPP	Isotactic Polypropylene
LDPE	Low Density Polyethylene
LLDPE	Linear Low-density Polyethylene
MAPE	Maleated Anhydride Polyethylene
MAPP	Maleated Anhydride Polypropylene
MFR	Melt Flow Rate
PP	Polypropylene
rHDPE	Recycled High Density Polyethylene
RH/RHA	Rice Hulls/Rice Hulls Ash
RHPC	Rice Hulls Polyolefin Composites
rPP	Recycled Polypropylene
sPP	Syndiotactic Polypropylene
TGA	Thermogravimetric Analysis
TMA	Thermo-Mechanical Analysis
WA	Water Absorption
WPC	Wood Plastic Composites

# Symbols

$\Delta H_{m}$	Melting Enthalpy of Peak
$\Delta H_0$	Theoretical Enthalpy of Fusion
G' or E'	Storage Modulus
G" or E"	Loss Modulus
δ	delta
W <sub>f</sub>	Weight Fraction

M <sub>f</sub>	Maximum Moisture Content
h	Sample Thickness or Height
l	Length
W	Width
η*	Complex Viscosity
$D_{\mathrm{f}}$	Diffusivity
$\gamma_{a}/\gamma_{a}$	Apparent Shear Rate/True Shear Rate
Q	Volumetric Flow Rate
Xc	Percent Crystallinity
τ	Shear Stress

# **Chapter 1: Overview and Research Objectives**

# **1.1 Overview**

The increased rate of non-biodegradable plastics production and usage has led to the continuous search for more innovative recycling and reusage of waste plastics in composite production with the intent of improving and promoting sustainability [1, 2]. Amongst these disposed plastics, are polyolefins mostly applied industrially for packaging due to their low cost, non-toxicity, availability, easy synthesis, and light weight [3]. This recognition has yielded the annual production of polyolefins which are about half of the 359 million metric tons of plastics globally produced as recorded in 2018 [3-5].

Polyolefins which are high molar mass hydrocarbons, collectively include thermoplastic polymers of mainly polyethylene (PE) and isotactic polypropylene (*i*-PP) polymerized from their olefin monomers [2]. Recycling polyolefins in the past years has proven to help improve plastic waste management with the additional goal of substituting virgin polyolefins. It is important to note that the dependency of this substitution for future applications, lies in the purity of the retrieved plastic [6]. But the major problems hindering this objective during recycling include the presence of contaminants (food residue, labels, caps, chemicals etc.) and sorting which creates a heterogenous and unwanted blend of components [7]. Due to the high shear force and temperatures polyolefins undergo during reprocessing, thermal and structural degradation occurs. This could be due to photooxidative or oxidative reactions that take place leading to either chain scission, branching or crosslinking thus creating the quest for better ways of improving their performance [8,9]. Several research processes involving the reinforcement of polyolefins with additives and most importantly, natural fiber fillers in "composites" has shown to improve polyolefin properties while promoting sustainability [10-12].

Natural fiber-polyolefin composites which are a mixture of biodegradable fibers and plastics creates a stiffer polymer matrix with better strength properties [13]. The properties of the composites are solely dependent on the type of fiber, size, geometry, and polymer matrix used. There are a wide range of natural fibers with good aspect (length/diameter) ratios that have been used in composite preparation to provide significant reinforcement and they include wood, hemp, bamboo, jute, corncob, etc. [14-17]. These fibers act as reinforcements

in polyolefin composites. The chemical and structural composition of these natural fibers greatly affect their physical and mechanical properties which in turn play a major role in the composite matrix. A high cellulose content increases the properties of tensile strength and modulus [18]. One of the natural fibers which has received a large recognition due to its low cost, biodegradability, weathering resistance and stability is rice hulls; obtained from the outer layer of rice seed, a staple global food and major crop in the world. Significant rice growing regions include Asia, Pacific and North America with China been the highest producing country [19].

Rice hulls (RH) are a by-product of rice milling that is considered an agriculturalbased waste and a fuel in most rice producing countries constituting to the tens of millions of tons produced globally per annum [20]. According to Mofijur *et al.* (2019), an estimated total of 154 million tons of RH were produced by the top 20 rice producing countries in 2017 [21]. Industrially, RH are used mostly for energy production by combustion, ethanol biofuel production, filter aids in lautering during brewing, and a source of fertilizer amongst others [22-24]. Its low-density, moisture content range from 8.66% to 10.44%, light weight, availability and renewable potential also make it highly considerable in the production of rice hull polyolefin composites (RHPC) [25].

Polyolefin composites are commonly fabricated from either, extrusion, compression molding or injection molding with a high exposure to shear stress under applied force. From previous research, RH has been compounded with most polyolefins of high density polyethylene (HDPE) [26], polypropylene (PP) [27], low density polyethylene (LDPE) [28], polystyrene (PS) [29] and has shown to exhibit better physical, mechanical, thermal properties. Applications of these composites can be seen in building panels due to their high resistance to biological attack and stability in the presence of moisture, automotive parts, frames, and interior panels (doors and windows).

As a result of the high hydrophilicity of the natural fibers, problems of interfacial bonding with the hydrophobic surface of the polyolefins makes it difficult for proper wetting of the fiber in the matrix [30]. The hydrophilicity of the fiber shows the important of drying most natural fibers before processing since they absorb moisture. Another contribution to the problem of non-homogenous composites is the presence of impurities and a silicon-cellulose membrane of the RH. This further leads to the building of unwanted agglomerates during processing [31]. Researchers have resolved to using several processes like natural fiber modification, silane treatments, acetylation, maleated graft polymer binders to improve composite matrices [32-34].

#### **1.1.1 Physical Properties of Rice Hulls**

Due to the numerous species of RH fibers, aspect ratios vary widely but they are mostly of uniform size within a specie with a length range of 5 mm – 10 mm and width of 2.5 mm – 5 mm (Figure 1.1). With most RH in their physical state been straw colored as seen in Figure 1.1, a true low-density range of 86 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 114 kg/m<sup>3</sup> has been recorded with bulk density increasing to about four times when grinded. The presence of the silica in the outer layer gives its hardness [25, 35].



Figure 1.1: Whole Rice Hulls

#### 1.1.2 Chemistry of Rice Hulls

Rice hull (RH), a low-cost plant residue (20% by weight) is lignocellulosic containing about 35% cellulose, 25% hemicellulose, 25% - 30% lignin 15% - 20% silica. The silica is located on the outer layer to protect the seed from insects, microorganisms and improve flame retardancy [36,37]. RH has a smoother inner surface with wax and fats to protect the grain. The outer surface which provides it with its abrasiveness, consists of wavy cell walls and cells that are rectangular or elliptical randomly arranged in axial rows [38]. The four structural layers of RH includes an outer epidermis with surface hairs, hypoderm fibers of sclerenchyma, spongy parenchyma cells and inner epidermis [39].

With the existing problems encountered with composite preparations, structural, physical, and chemical properties of the fibers will affect the effective nature of the composite blend and needs to be understood for necessary modifications.

## Cellulose

Cellulose, a major structural component in plants, is a polysaccharide consisting of repeating units of  $\beta$ -D-glucose linked by  $\alpha$ -1,4 glycosidic linkage with alternating -CH<sub>2</sub>OH groups forming long linear polymer chains (Figure 1.2). These units are closely packed together forming a rigid structure in the absence of side chains. Cellulose microfibrils are responsible for the mechanical strength in plants with both crystalline and amorphous regions. These microfibrils are formed by the intermolecular interaction of hydroxyl groups from bundles of cellulose chains via hydrogen bonds [25, 39].



Figure 1.2: Molecular structure of cellulose [40]

Cellulose in rice hulls are considered to have high crystalline segments contributing to its insolubility in water and increased tensile strength and modulus (Figure 1.3). Amorphous regions of cellulose are responsible for the hydrophilicity of natural fibers due to their exposed hydroxyl groups that bond faster with molecules of water. The hydrogen bonds at these intermolecular regions has lower frequencies. A few hydroxyl groups are also present in the crystalline regions of cellulose [41].



Figure 1.3: Diagram showing amorphous and crystalline regions of cellulose [42]

#### Hemicellulose

The composition of hemicelluloses differs among plants and are made up of 5 to 6 carbon ring polysaccharide sugars with a degree of branching. Hemicelluloses contain long chains of hexose, pentoses and can be found in fruits, plants, and other grain hulls. Pentosans, the main hemicelluloses found in RH is a glucuronoxylan and can be hydrolyzed to xylose. The degree of polymerization for hemicelluloses is also lower than that of cellulose. The acid residues attached to hemicelluloses make them more susceptible to water intake and prone to biodegradation and attack. Degradation of hemicelluloses has been observed to occur at lower temperatures than cellulose which leads to the disintegration of the fibers into cellulose microfibrils and further low fiber bundle strength [25, 35].

## Lignin

Most of the lignin in rice hulls is combined chemically with the hemicellulose [39]. Lignin is complex 3-dimensional polymer, insoluble in most solvents and is dependent of plant species and class. Lignin as seen in figure 1.4, is a hydrocarbon polymer which consists of aliphatic and aromatic components in its hydrophobic nature. It is amorphous and responsible for the rigidity of plants fixating the cellulose fibers into a stiff piece.



Figure 1.4: Chemical structure of Lignin [43]

Lignin's crosslinked nature (Figure 1.4) is because of the free radical polymerization of 3 monolignols: coniferyl alcohol, synapyl alcohol, and *p*-coumaryl alcohol. The crosslinked and condensed structure arises from free radical coupling of the lignin monomers which makes it like a thermoset matrix. Due to this property, possible stress transfer in the microfibrils leads to photochemical degradation when exposed to ultraviolet light [25, 35, 43].

### Pectin

Pectin is a complex polysaccharide also found in rice hull fibers with a very hydrophilic nature due to the carboxylic acid groups. It is also a heterogalacturonan with linear chains of  $\alpha$ -1,4 linked D-galacturonic acid and some branched  $\alpha$ -(1-2)-L-rhamnosyl- $\alpha$ -(1-4)-D-galacturonosyl segments. Pectin which can be hydrolyzed, as well as lignin and hemicelluloses, at higher temperatures, has different structural forms depending on the plant [41].

#### Lipids, Proteins, Vitamins and Organic acids

The lipids in rice hulls is known to contain free fatty acids and fall within the range of 0.39% - 1%, protein range of 1.9% - 3% with oxalic and citric acid been the most organic acids found in rice hulls amongst others [39]. Different levels of thiamin, riboflavin and niacin vitamins have also been observed in rice hulls.

## **Inorganic Component**

Rice hull ash (RHA) varying from 13.2% to 29% of the weight of RH constitute most of the inorganic part with the silica content of the ash been about 94% to 96%. Due to the combustion or gasification of RH for energy production, this inorganic substrate is formed with its properties depending on the specie of rice hulls and the process used during combustion [44]. The application of RHA has also been recognized industrially in cement blend production, steel industries, as a silica source for other uses and as fillers in polymer studies [45].

#### **1.1.3 Polyolefins**

Polyolefins are a general term for common thermoplastics of mainly polyethylene and isotactic polypropylene made from repeating units of their monomers or olefins that comprise of only hydrogen and carbon atoms [3, 46]. Their degree of crystallinity ranges from liquidlike to rigid solids with properties depending on these forms. Polyolefins are mostly synthetic and polymerized using catalysts. The four major catalysts used are namely, Ziegler-Natta, Phillips, metallocene and late transition metal catalysts developed from the 1950s to 1990s. Polymerization reactions for polyolefin synthesis can also be divided into two categories: addition (free radical) and step growth (coordination) polymerization with the addition reaction involving chain initiation, chain propagation and chain termination. This results in the covalent bonding of monomers to form repeating chains which occurs due to free radicals' activation of the double or triple bonds in the monomers. For the step growth reaction, a by-product is condensed without the dependency on chemical bonds. Catalysis and synthesis of polyolefins are mostly done in reactors of varying types with their different configurations, advantages, and disadvantages [46].

Due to the increasing pollution and long-term biodegradation problems of polyolefins, methods of recycling and reuse are still been researched and applied to improve sustainability for a friendlier environment. With reuse been the primary option, recycling polyolefins involves methods ranging from mechanical (secondary), chemical (tertiary) to energy recovery (quaternary). Mechanical recycling involves the collection, sorting, washing, drying and milling of the polyolefins into flakes or pellets for further molten state reprocessing to final products via different molding techniques. Chemical recycling is the chemical structural change and conversion of the matrix into new materials or monomers whilst energy recovery uses controlled combustion [1, 47-49].

Although the most widely used, challenges with the mechanical recycling method includes heterogeneity in the presence of contaminants and the continuous thermal degradation of the polyolefins with increased exposure to heat, stress, and force. This yields a decline in the properties of polymer matrix [3, 50]. A better understanding of the structural conformation and properties of these polyolefins will enable proper optimization in reprocessing techniques and composites production.

### 1.1.3.1 Polyethylene

Polyethylene (PE) is a semi-crystalline polyolefin with multiple repeating units (Figure 1.5) of the simplest alkene monomer, ethylene (CH<sub>2</sub>=CH<sub>2</sub>). It is used to make a variety of packaging films, bottles, automobile fuel tanks, and so forth. PE is classified into different grades based on branching and density which influences its mechanical and thermal properties. These grades are, LDPE, HDPE and linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE) as shown in Figure 1.6. The mechanical properties are also influenced by molecular weight distribution, processing condition, stereoregularity etc. The melting temperature of PE which plays a major factor during processing falls within the range of 98 °C to 140 °C depending on the grade. Although HDPE, LLDPE and LDPE belong to the same group, their degradation occurs differently [51].



Figure 1.5 :Simplest chemical structure of polyethylene [52]



Figure 1.6: Structural forms of different PE grades [53]

HDPE is also considered a linear PE with high crystallinity to amorphous regions and a density range of 950 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 956 kg/m<sup>3</sup>. It is the oldest used grade of PE with applications in plumbing pipes, milk jugs and automotive fittings due to its electrical insulation properties, stiffness and high resistance to concentrated acids, alcohols, and corrosion. These enhanced mechanical properties can be attributed to the metallocene or Ziegler-Natta catalysis reactions used during its ionic polymerization which gives it a better molecular weight distribution [46, 54].

LDPE which has short and long chains is a branched form of PE prepared by radical polymerization. These long chains have a high degree of branching and are responsible for its viscoelastic properties whilst the shorter chains contribute to its solid-state properties. LDPE has a density range of 910 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 940 kg/m<sup>3</sup> with more amorphous to crystalline regions which makes it more flexible than HDPE. LDPE due to its low crystallinity has a transparent glossy surface and is mostly used in plastic packaging films [46, 55].

LLDPE is a copolymer of ethylene with a conformation between HDPE and LDPE. It is copolymerized with either 1-butene, 1-hexene or 1-octene with density varying from 915 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 925 kg/m<sup>3</sup> and a higher tensile strength when compared to LDPE [55]. LLDPE is mostly used in film application because of its toughness, transparency, and flexibility.

#### 1.1.3.2 Polypropylene

Polypropylene (PP) is a non-polar, linear, polymorphic, semi-crystalline polymer (Figure 1.7) synthesized from the monomer propylene (CH<sub>2</sub>=CHCH<sub>3</sub>), which is a by-product of petroleum refining. PP can be synthesized either with metallocene or Ziegler-Natta catalysts. PP made from metallocene tend to have higher rigidity, toughness and temperature tolerance but have a lower melting point [56]. As a result of the steric interlinkage of the methyl groups, a more rigid polymer than PE with better tensile, flexural, and compressive strength is obtained [51, 56].



Figure 1.7: Repeating unit of PP

PP is also affected by stereoregularity with the most common forms: isotactic, syndiotactic and atactic, having different configurations (Figure 1.8). It can also be in the form a homopolymer, containing only propylene units, or a random copolymer with ethylene as a comonomer at levels of 1% to 8%. An impact grade polymer also exists when there is a mixture of homopolymers and random copolymers with higher ethylene contents of 6% to 18%. PP has a low density and good resistance to impact [56]. Its applications are seen in automotive industries, laboratory equipment, consumer goods (yoghurt containers, margarine tubs), and furniture market due to its good resistance to environmental stress cracking, sensitivity to microbial attacks and the ability to maintain its mechanical and electrical properties at high temperatures. It also has a density range of 904 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 908 kg/m<sup>3</sup> based on either a homopolymer or a random copolymer [57].

Isotactic polypropylene (iPP), is the highest crystalline form of PP prepared using Ziegler-Natta coordination catalysts. It remains the most widely used PP industrially with its methyl groups arranged on the same side of the backbone.

Syndiotactic polypropylene (sPP) has its methyl groups on alternating sides of the polymer backbone and is synthesized using metallocene catalysts or soluble coordination catalysts having a lower stereoregularity than iPP.

Atactic polypropylene (aPP) has a random distribution of the methyl groups on either side of the backbone. It is obtained from low stereoregular iPP by extraction which involves boiling n-heptane yielding a sticky polymer used in adhesives and roof tar [56, 57].



Figure 1.8 : Structural configuration of PP types [58]

#### 1.1.4 Effect of Reprocessing on Polyolefins

Reprocessing, which is a way of recycling polyolefins, involves operations that utilizes non-contaminated, homogenous, waste plastics with the intent to fabricate products having properties like virgin plastics. This goal is still a challenge due to the degradation of polymers that is inevitable during these processes. During the life span of polyolefins, different natural factors could affect their degradation from chemical, mechanical to light radiation factors [59]. But this becomes more intense during reprocessing due to thermomechanical factors of high temperature and shear stress. Degradation involves the change in the molecular structure and properties of the polyolefins. This degradation mostly involves thermo-oxidation from peak temperatures, which leads to either molecular weight reduction from chain scission, crosslinking leading to an increase in molecular weight or side chain reactions causing cyclization [60, 61]. The three main steps of degradation are chain initiation, chain propagation and chain termination occur during degradation.

Chain initiation involves the formation of free radicals thermally with the cleavage of carbon-hydrogen bonds. These free radicals react with oxygen in the propagation stage to form hydroperoxides and studies show that more stable radicals are formed by polymers with

low carbon-hydrogen bond strength which makes them more oxidizable. Chain branching reactions has also been observed to occur after propagation due to the decomposition of the hydroperoxides to form more radicals leading to an increased oxidation rate. Chain termination occurs due to the covalent bond reactions between two peroxyl radicals in the presence of air with further formation of oxygenated products of either alcohol, ketones, aldehydes, esters, or acids [59-63].

Degradation of PE varies with respect to grade and initial synthesis and its thermooxidation involves continuous crosslinking with repeating cycles which causes an increase in viscosity and molecular weight leading to a stiff polymer [64]. Several studies have observed the structural change of PE during reprocessing and have shown the presence of chain branching and scission [65-67]. The degree of chain branching is responsible for the oxidation in the PE crystalline regions. Oblak *et al* [68], observed the chain branching of HDPE within the first 30 reprocessing cycles via extrusion, with chain scission and crosslinking occurring afterwards. They also claimed that the 10 times recycled HDPE, still had same properties as the virgin polyolefin and has 80% of its original properties after 100 cycles of reprocessing. Studied degradation behavior of LDPE also showed an initial chain scission in the first reprocessing cycle with crosslinking been dominant in consequent cycles [69]. LDPE tends to form more free radicals compared to LLDPE and HDPE due to more branching points it has and loose hydrogen which free radicals get attracted to. LLDPE which is more linear compared to LDPE undergoes more chain scission over a range of temperatures [70].

Since polypropylene has a tertiary hydrogen atom on the methyl group, it is prone to oxidation leading to a faster chain scission than PE. This free radical chain reaction causes a cleavage in the carbon-hydrogen covalent bond producing free radicals with unpaired electrons which leads to a loss in molecular weight. This progresses to further reactions and formation of more free radicals in chain branching [62]. This decrease in PP molecular weight leads to loss of ductility and a brittle polymer. Studies show a high rate of chain scission occurring after 19 cycles of reprocessing with PP acting liquid-like due to a reduction in molecular weight, melt flow rate with reduced strain, stress, and energy at break [3,71-73]. These observations in reprocessing cycles of polyolefins are seen in Figure 1.9.



Figure 1.9: Stages of thermal degradation of HDPE, LDPE and LLDPE polyolefins [3]

To resolve the issues of thermo-oxidation reactions in degradation, the use of additives called antioxidants, heat stabilizers, lubricants, fillers (natural and synthetic) have been employed to reduce the effect of thermal stress on polyolefin matrices [51, 59, 74].

# **1.2 Rice Hulls Polyolefin Composites**

RHPC which are engineered materials containing phases of rice hulls and a polymer matrix with distinct properties and a defined boundary, has proven to satisfy the gap left by pure polymers over the years due to their hybrid characteristics [75]. This is a result of their recyclability, improved properties, no toxic by-products when burnt, low CO<sub>2</sub> emission, better strength, and stiffness [76, 77]. They also have a high resistance to termite attack when compared to wood plastic composites [78]. Continuous research is still done that involves the reinforcing of polyolefins of PP and PE with rice hulls with positively enhanced composite properties. RH-PE composites have been studied by many researchers [25, 26, 28, 75–77, 79-81], amongst many with different research goals of improving properties by fiber loading,

characterization, and surface modification. PP reinforced with RH have also been investigated [78, 82-90].

Recently, the focus on using RH for fillers in recycled polyolefins has become popularly embraced in support of a greener environment and sustainability. A case study done on the life cycle assessment of recycled HDPE and PP combined with RH showed that recycled based composites had a reduced environmental impact compared to virgin thermoplastics [91]. Chen et al, [92] characterized recycled thermoplastic RH composites using HDPE and polyethylene terephthalate (PET) blends via a two-step extrusion and hot/cold pressing technique. They used a high fiber loading of 50 to 80% and reported an increase in thermal stability and modulus with maximum values of tensile strength. Srebrenkoska et al. [93], compared the properties of composites from recycled PP with virgin PP reinforced with rice hulls/kenaf fibers, prepared using melt mixing and compression molding. Flexural and thermal degradation tests showed similar values proving the importance of reusing of recycled PP in place of neat ones. A similar study which involved recycled PP-RH composites that were subjected to five cycles of grinding and reprocessing yielded recycled composites of less water absorption compared to the original composites. It was claimed that this could have been due to the change in chemical and physical structure of the polyolefin during recycling [94]. These studies show the importance recycling polyolefins, their similarity to virgin grades and its efficiency in composite production.

#### **1.2.1 Processing Techniques for RHPC**

Manufacturing of RHPC involves the steps of compounding and further sample processing into pellets or end products. Different parameters affect the processing of RHPC from temperature, fiber type and volume fraction. Several techniques are employed in the manufacturing of RHPC from injection molding, compression molding and extrusion. These techniques require the use of specific processors like extruders which come in different types with exit dies to form final shapes of the composites [13, 95]. Extruders could either be a single screw for just formation of final shapes of composites, or a twin-screw extruder which performs the dual function of compounding and composite shaping. The screws used in these extruders are mainly of three types: intermeshing co-rotating, counter-rotating, and nonintermeshing counter rotating screws [96].

# **1.2.1.1 Compression Molding**

This process has been used since the 90s for thermoplastic composites and it involves the compression of preheated materials in a mold under pressure. This pressure is held constant until the composite solidifies. Several factors to be considered whilst using this process includes time for solidification, amount of sample added, and pressure applied to mold [97]. Compression molding requires high volume and pressure with low cost for more complex composite parts. It also runs in fast set up times with efficient uniformity, requiring less trimming and nice surface finishes. It is mostly applied when molding automotive parts, furniture, and housing compound, bulk molding compound and wet lay-up compression molding [25, 97]. RHPC has also been manufactured using this process in several studies [98-100].

#### 1.2.1.2 Injection Molding

Injection molding is mostly used for specially shaped (3-dimensional) composites with molten polymers from heating zones injected into a mold where it cools down into a solid. Although the process sounds simple, it is more challenging than that. The concepts of heat transfer and pressure flow are essential. High pressure is required to push the highly viscous composite through the barrel into the mold [56]. Due to its ability to maximize composite flow, it has been applied in several RHPC production [84, 87, 101-104]. A typical injection molding unit has a feed hopper where samples are fed in, an injection unit where the composite is heated into a homogenous melt and injected into a mold and a clamp unit for holding molds during injection of composite melt and closing/opening mold valve. There are different forms of the injection molding unit from a single to a two-stage ram and single to two stage screw. The single and double stage ram are not efficient with heating, mixing and pressure distribution. The single stage screw is the most popularly use system with the multitask concept of combining heating, mixing and injection. The screw has heating zones and a barrel for feeding, melting, and conveying the composites [57].

### 1.2.1.3 Extrusion

Extrusion which is a continuous process is the most common approach for processing composites. It is more preferred due to the higher strength and stiffness of the produced composites [51]. Due to its low production costs, the application of this method is seen in most studies of RHPC [75, 76, 95]. One or more screws are involved in the heating and pressurizing of the composites in the heating barrel called "the extruder". The melted product is forced through a die after which a final product is formed. The most important determinant of an extruder is the screw, which is responsible for feeding, transporting, melting, compounding and homogenizing the composites as it moves to the die. The two types of extruders are the single screw and twin-screw extruder [56, 57, 105]. The single screw extruder (Figure 1.10) consists of a hopper for feeding in samples, a motor driven screw within a close-fitted barrel which has cooling and heating modes and a die for purging downstream.



Figure 1.10: A typical single screw extruder [106]

Although the single screw extruder is popular, the twin-screw extruder is more suitable for producing a more homogeneity/fiber dispersion during mixing and the presence of counter-rotating or co-rotating screws for proper compounding of the mixtures [105].

Twin screw extruders have oriented screws in the same horizontal plane that can move either counter-rotating or co-rotating. A twin-screw extruder has three major zones comprising of the conveying, melting, and metering zones [107]. Samples fed into the hopper move into the conveying zone where compounding and compacting occurs, then into the melting zone and a second phase of added mixing in the metering zone before extrusion through the die. Some extruders also have more than two screws (quad screws) but are not popularly used [57].

### **1.2.2 RHPC Performance**

Several factors affect the behavior of composites prior to and during production ranging from aspect ratio, interaction between filler and plastic matrix, type of compatibilizer used, fiber size and orientation. After production, environmental (moisture effects, radiation, climate conditions), biological (microorganisms and insects), thermal and chemical factors inevitably become a thing of concern and must be factored into consideration whilst processing is ongoing to promote a long shelf life for RHPC [103, 108, 109].

#### **1.2.3 Effect of Compatibilizers in RHPC**

For further improvement and reactivity of the interface between a polymer and fiber matrix homogenous composite, the use of different compatibilizers have been researched with each having its advantages and disadvantages. These compatibilizers and coupling agents help increase the extent of crosslinking expected between the hydrophobic polymer and the hydrophilic fiber [110]. Coupling agents can react with both the natural fiber and polyolefin surface to create a better chemical bridge at the interface whilst reducing agglomerates and enhancing filler dispersion. They improve surface chemical bonds and interactions by enhancing rigidity, dimensional stability, chemical resistance and surface hardness. The popularly used methods for improving composite matrices include silane coupling agents and maleic anhydride grafted polyolefins [60, 110].

Chemical coupling agents of maleated polyolefins are synthesized by grafting the monomeric anhydrides of polar maleic acid unto the hydrophobic polyolefin surface. The

hydroxyl group reaction in the amorphous region with maleic anhydride causes a coating of the fibers with long chain polymers leading to an interlocking interface [111]. Examples of coupling agents are maleated grafted polymers of polyolefins: maleated polypropylene (MAPP) (Figure 1.11) and maleated polyethylene (MAPE)(Figure 1.12).



Figure 1.11: Maleated anhydride polypropylene structure (MAPP)



Figure 1.12: Maleated anhydride polyethylene structure (MAPE) [112]

Studies have shown the effective influence of maleated polyolefins in composites for tensile strength and mechanical properties improvement [refs]. In a study by Yang *et al.* [102], to determine the effect of MAPP and MAPE in rice hulls polyethylene composites produced via injection molding. Addition of MAPE showed a better performance due to its compatibility with PE. This study confirms that maleated polyolefins used will be more responsive to corresponding polyolefins. Another study used MAPE in proportions of 0, 3 and 6 wt.%, and improved physical and mechanical properties were obtained with the 6 wt.% of the MAPE [113]. A lower percentage of MAPP (3 wt.%) was confirmed to be more efficient with improved interfacial bonding and tensile properties in another study using 1, 3 and 5 wt.% in rRH-PP composites [114]. An optimum amount of 1% MAPP in a study was also concluded to be more effective in composite performance [115] but a 5 wt.% of MAPP was effective in another study using a 40% RH loading for PP composites [88]. These studies

above show that it is quite unclear what the proper amount of maleated copolymer should be because variations are seen in fiber loading and processing types.

Silane coupling agents promote the mechanical properties of RHPC by creating a siloxane link between the fiber and polymer matrix. One end of the silanol reacts with the cellulose hydroxyl group and the other, with the polyolefin functional group by condensation reaction forming a continuous hydrocarbon chain along the RHPC [97]. A silane coupling agent ( $\gamma$ -aminopropyltriethoxysilane (KH-550) ) is seen in study of RH-HDPE composites using a twin-screw extruder and results showed crosslinking with the hydroxyl group in the fiber with improved flexural strength and water resistance [116]. A similar trend was observed in the characterization of white RH-PP/natural rubber composites using 3-aminopropyl triethoxysilane [117].

Modification of natural fibers is also a way to improve compatibility prior to compounding of composites. The cell wall of rice hulls has hydroxyl groups which permit the modification of dimensional stability with the polyolefins. This modification could either be physical or chemical [95].

Physical methods include stretching, calendaring, heat treatment and can require treatment by laser, gamma ray or plasma to produce hybrid yarns without changing the chemical properties of the fiber [118]. They are cleaner and simpler than chemical methods but also depend on different duration. Surface modification of the natural fibers occur with plasma treatment with controlled pressure and flow. Ultraviolet laser treatments make the fiber surface more polar to improve proper wetting and improved strength whilst heat treatment increases the surface area with better interlocking and defibrillation of fibers [119, 120]. The removal of hemicelluloses by the steam explosion method also improves adhesion with polyolefins. Fibers are exposed to high pressure steam over a period leading to subsequent decomposition of hemicelluloses.

Chemical treatments, depending on fiber and matrix kind, could either be benzoylation, acetylation, mercerization (alkali treatment) [25]. Benzoylation has shown to decrease the hydrophilicity of rice hulls whilst improving tensile strength and stiffness [121]. Reactive surface of the fibers is exposed with the removal of lignin, waxes and oils and the hydroxyl groups on the surface is replaced with benzoyl groups. Acetylation introduces an acetyl group into the fibers causing them to be more hydrophobic [122]. An esterification reaction occurs between the hydroxyl and carboxylic/anhydride groups of the fibers resulting in smooth fiber surface due to the removal of wax and cuticle on the fiber surface. Research has shown that more acetyl content reduced moisture absorption [25, 121, 122].

Mercerization, which is one of the simplest and effective approaches, removes most of the oils, lignin, and waxes from the fiber surface cell wall with mercerized fibers showing improved surface roughness with adhesion characteristics. This method requires the use of sodium hydroxide for increased fiber fragmentation by creating amorphous regions which are filled with water molecules. The alkali sensitive hydroxyl groups get replaced by the (-O-Na) group decreasing the hydrophilicity of the fiber surface and increasing its resistance to moisture [25, 95].

Isocyanates have also shown to react with the hydroxyl groups on the fiber surface to create a urethane (-N=C=O) linkage. This linkage increases moisture resistance in the fibers due to the strong covalent bonds [95]. Amidst all, a moderate amount of treatment of fibers is expected because an increase will cause the weakening of fibers leading to loss in strength and stability.

### 1.2.4 Effect of Aspect Ratio, Rice Hulls Loading and Particle Size

Fiber aspect ratio plays an important role in composite strength. RH have a wide range of aspect ratios but with a small amount of fiber ratio comes a low composite strength and vice versa. A fiber is expected to have a length bigger or equal to the vertical length  $L_c$  to be able to carry the maximum applied load during tensile testing before they break, and this varies with different fibers [123]. This critical length is responsible for the stress transfer between the fibers and the polyolefin matrix. Whilst fiber length enhances tensile break properties, an overly long fiber will cause entanglements and cause poor fiber dispersion in the composite [124].

Different RH loadings from 5 to 70 wt.% have been studied in thermoplastic composites, and in most cases, a higher loading accounts for increased tensile strength [88, 98, 108, 114, 115]. On the contrary, a few researchers have stated otherwise [101, 125] These negative responses could be due to the agglomerates that form during processing from the non-uniform dispersion of the fibers [126]. Since tensile and flexural modulus is highly dependent on the fiber, an optimum amount should be used in composite preparation.

Ground or raw RH are mostly used during composite preparation which could come in a range of sizes. Smaller sizes with their high surface area have shown to result in better dispersion, mechanical properties and thermal stability compared to larger sizes [127, 128], but some studies state the contrary [129]. Rahman et al. studied the effect of rice hulls filler sizes below 500  $\mu$ m in HDPE and claimed that the larger sizes influenced the best impact strength and dispersed uniformly in the matrix [101]. Similar results were observed in another study using rice hulls sizes between 60 and 100  $\mu$ m [130] and larger fiber sizes had higher energy at break.

#### **1.2.5 Mechanical Properties**

Mechanical properties of the RHPC depends on filler/matrix type and adhesion, filler concentration, fiber dispersion and orientation. These properties studied are tensile strength and modulus, energy at break, flexural strength and modulus and have been reported to increase with high fiber loadings with a few contradicting results. The interfacial compatibility of the fiber and polyolefin surface also plays a major role in enhancing the mechanical properties of a composite [95]. To improve this, different fiber/matrix treatments and modifications have been studied. Fiber dispersion also promotes a better interfacial bonding reducing voids and causing the complete immersion of the fiber in the matrix. Dispersion can be affected by processing temperatures, pressure and presence of additives. A higher mechanical property is also attained with aligned fibers with the best results attained when the fiber is parallelly aligned to the direction of the load [131].

#### **1.2.6 Thermal Properties**

Processing temperatures for RHPC depends on the polymer matrix used but studies show that RHPC can be processible at temperatures exceeding 200 °C when compared to wood plastic composites that typically degrade within that temperature [132]. Under high temperature exposure for a long time, RHPC undergoes thermal degradation and expansion leading to its inefficiency and non-applicability in external conditions. Thermal degradation of rice hulls which breaks down the hemicellulose and lignin layers in the fiber, is an important issue during processing leading to adverse effects on the physical and chemical structure of RHPC [129]. To understand the issues associated with thermal degradation, characterization techniques of thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) and differential scanning calorimetry (DSC), have been used to study the reaction of RHPC under high temperatures. Properties of melting, crystallization, glass transition, softening and degradation temperatures are all determined for the composite.

### 1.2.7 Rheology

This is the scientific study of flow and deformation of polymer under applied force and stress. The effect of reprocessing polyolefins contributes to the melt flow viscosity of corresponding composites causing an increase or decrease in molecular weight. Composites which act like non-Newtonian fluids, also exhibit viscous and elastic responses and different parameters are needed to understand how they react. Amongst these parameters are creep, phase angle, dynamic moduli, and shear viscosity [133]. Rheology also accounts for non-Newtonian fluids and determining the relationship between the shear strain and shear stress the polymer matrix undergoes with corresponding temperatures. These experiments are done in "rheometers" under varying experimental modes like frequency sweep, creep recovery, steady shear rate, isothermal and temperature ramps [134]. Two main types of rheological setups used are capillary and dynamic or rotational rheology.

#### **1.2.7.1 Capillary Rheology**

A capillary rheometer is mostly of a vertical setup consisting of a barrel, into which polymer and composite samples are fed into, at thermal equilibrium, a plunger under applied force is used to push out the melt through a die at the end of the barrel (Figure 1.13). The plunger is pushed by a load cell at varying speeds. The experiment occurs at higher frequency or shear rates when compared to dynamic rheology. Advantages to using a capillary rheometer include, flow rate and geometry and shear rates are like extrusion processes, barrel is easier to fill with samples and extrudates can be studied for melt fractures. The main disadvantages are that the shear rate varies with radial position within the barrel and there are several corrections used to get the accurate shear rate and viscosity values [135].



Figure 1.13: Capillary rheology setup [136]

The extracted data of pressure force and velocity is used to determine the apparent shear rate and stress, apparent and true viscosity of the samples. The data is also corrected for pressure drop using the Bagley correction, and the Weissenberg-Rabinowitsch for apparent shear rate to true shear rate corrections [135].

It is important to know that die geometries have effects on melt flow results. A larger die length helps reduce extrudate swell as the melt relaxes and restores its continuity inside the die. Also, a longer die length yields a pressure increase in the die entrance causing a flow shift at a steady flow rate. A smaller die diameter is also preferred to accommodate smaller sized samples. Two types of fracture occurs as a polymer is been extruded from a die: a stick-slip fracture due to instability from discontinuity in the flow curve yielding rough/smooth surface extrudates, and gross melt fracture which occurs at high shear rates in an irregular manner causing distortions in an irregular manner [134, 135].

#### 1.2.7.2 Dynamic Rheology

Dynamic oscillatory rheology is used in the characterization of a polymer matrix to determine the relationship between the fiber and polyolefin matrix and its dependence on frequency indicated via the storage modulus. This experiment is mostly used for lower shear rates or frequency. Different geometries are available for this experiment from cone-plate, concentric cylinders to plate-plate. The plate-plate geometry which is mostly used for
composite flow characterization is setup as seen in Figure 1.14. the sample is placed between two parallel plates with the bottom plate in stationary position and the top plate moving at a constant rate parallel to the lower plate at a defined shear stress and shear rate. The sinusoidal stress  $\tau(t)$  applied to the sample at fixed angular frequency  $\omega$ , yields a sinusoidal deformation shift. The behavior of the polymer melt can further be described by the tangent of the phase angle (tan $\delta$ ). Other results gotten from the data are the storage modulus G', loss modulus G'' and complex viscosity ( $\eta^*$ ) [135, 138].



Figure 1.14: Parallel plate rheology setup [139]

A minimum constant gap between plates is used to ensure uniform distribution of temperature and constant shear rate throughout sample. A major disadvantage is the presence of slip with increasing shear rate, distortion with the shape of the free surface edge of the sample [135].

#### **1.2.8 Moisture Effects**

Moisture or water absorption in composites increases when there is high fiber loading due to the presence of increased hydroxyl groups in cellulosic wall that react with water. This absorption is governed by different factors from capillary transport in interface gaps resulting from poor wetting, diffusion of water into micro gaps to transport of micro-cracks due to swelling. [139]. The presence of moisture in RHPC can also lead to biological attacks from microbes. Water absorption in RHPC has also been observed to be the lowest when compared to particle boards and wood plastic composites. Diffusivity coefficients of the composites can also be obtained depending on different molecular diffusion behaviors and models [139, 140].

## **1.3 Research Objectives**

The overall objective of this study involves the composite characterization of mechanically recycled polyolefins isotactic polypropylene (iPP) and high-density polyethylene (HDPE) reinforced with rice hull fibers of different sizes which will be compared to virgin polyolefin and wood plastic composites. The influence of rice hulls particle size will be ascertained.

In detail, the physical properties of water absorption and thickness change will be determined. Surface chemistry, morphological change of the recycled polyolefins and corresponding composites will be obtained using Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR), the flow behavior of the rice hulls composites will be analyzed using rheological experiments of capillary and dynamic rheology. Thermal analysis using DSC, TMA and TGA of the composites will be evaluated. Tensile testing will be conducted to determine the mechanical properties with respect to particle size.

Chapter 2 lists and details out the materials used in this research, the experimental procedures used for the manufacturing of composites, preparation of samples, methods of mechanical, thermal, and rheological or flow characterization for composites.

Chapter 3 presents the discussion and investigation of acquired data and results from the methods in chapter 2. Statistical analysis on analyzed results were also done to determine the correlation and significant relationship between the effect of rice hulls particle size on the mechanical, water absorption and thermal properties, respectively.

Chapter 4 describes the summarized findings of this research, a few limitations encountered and recommendations for future research work.

# **1.4 References**

- Achilias, D. S., Antonakou, E., Roupakias, C., Megalokonomos, P., & Lappas, A. (2008). Recycling techniques of polyolefins from plastic wastes. *Global NEST Journal*, 10(1), 114-122.
- 2. Stürzel, M., Mihan, S., & Mülhaupt, R. (2016). From multisite polymerization catalysis to sustainable materials and all-polyolefin composites. *Chemical reviews*, *116*(3), 1398-1433.
- 3. Yin, S., Tuladhar, R., Shi, F., Shanks, R. A., Combe, M., & Collister, T. (2015). Mechanical reprocessing of polyolefin waste: A review. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, *55*(12), 2899-2909.
- 4. Garside, M. (2019). Global Plastic Production Statistics. *Chemicals and Resources: Plastics and Rubber, Statista*, https://www.statista.com/statistics/282732/globalproduction-of-plastics-since-1950/
- 5. Wassener, B. Raising Awareness of Plastic Waste, The International Herald Tribune. 2011. Available online: https://www.nytimes.com/2011/08/15/business/energy-environment/raising-awareness-of-plasticwaste.html (accessed on 15 April 2020).
- 6. Hopewell, J., Dvorak, R., & Kosior, E. (2009). Plastics recycling: challenges and opportunities. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *364*(1526), 2115-2126.
- 7. Palkopoulou, S., Joly, C., Feigenbaum, A., Papaspyrides, C. D., & Dole, P. (2016). Critical review on challenge tests to demonstrate decontamination of polyolefins intended for food contact applications. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, *49*, 110-120.
- 8. Hinsken, H., Moss, S., Pauquet, J. R., & Zweifel, H. (1991). Degradation of polyolefins during melt processing. *Polymer degradation and stability*, *34*(1-3), 279-293.
- 9. Grigore, M. E. (2017). Methods of recycling, properties and applications of recycled thermoplastic polymers. *Recycling*, 2(4), 24.
- 10. Crompton, T. R. (1968). Identification of additives in polyolefins and polystyrenes. *European Polymer Journal*, *4*(4), 473-496.
- 11. Tolinski, M. (2015). *Additives for polyolefins: getting the most out of polypropylene, polyethylene and TPO*. William Andrew.
- 12. Zaaba, N. F., & Ismail, H. (2019). Thermoplastic/Natural Filler Composites: A Short Review. *Journal of Physical Science*, 30.
- 13. Spiridon, I. (2014). I. Natural fiber-polyolefin composites. Mini-review. *Cellul. Chem. Technol*, 48, 599-611.
- 14. Ashori, A., & Nourbakhsh, A. (2009). Characteristics of wood–fiber plastic composites made of recycled materials. *Waste Management*, 29(4), 1291-1295.
- 15. Shahzad, A. (2012). Hemp fiber and its composites–a review. *Journal of Composite Materials*, 46(8), 973-986.

- 16. Adefisan, O. O., & McDonald, A. G. Evaluation of the Flexural Strength, Sorption, Rheological and Thermal Properties of Corncob Plastic Composites. *International Journal of Advanced Engineering Research and Science*, 5(12), 268260.
- 17. Gassan, J., & Bledzki, A. K. (2000). Possibilities to improve the properties of natural fiber reinforced plastics by fiber modification–Jute polypropylene composites–. *Applied Composite Materials*, 7(5-6), 373-385.
- 18. Taj, S., Munawar, M. A., & Khan, S. (2007). Natural fiber-reinforced polymer composites. *Proceedings-Pakistan Academy of Sciences*, 44(2), 129.
- 19. Adam, F., Appaturi, J. N., & Iqbal, A. (2012). The utilization of rice husk silica as a catalyst: review and recent progress. *Catalysis Today*, *190*(1), 2-14.
- 20. Abbas, A., & Ansumali, S. (2010). Global potential of rice husk as a renewable feedstock for ethanol biofuel production. *BioEnergy Research*, *3*(4), 328-334.
- Mofijur, M., Mahlia, T. M. I., Logeswaran, J., Anwar, M., Silitonga, A. S., Rahman, S. M., & Shamsuddin, A. H. (2019). Potential of Rice Industry Biomass as a Renewable Energy Source. *Energies*, 12(21), 4116.
- 22. Villar, J. C., Canete, R. E., & Manganelly, E. A. (2004). Why adding rice hull ash can benefit beer clarification. *Filtration & Separation*, *41*(6), 32-33.
- 23. Defonseka, C. (2018). Rice hulls pellets as alternate solid fuel for energy generation. *Polymers from Renewable Resources*, 9(3-4), 133-144.
- 24. Bazargan, A., Bazargan, M., & McKay, G. (2015). Optimization of rice husk pretreatment for energy production. *Renewable Energy*, 77, 512-520.
- 25. Samantarai, S. P. (2014). *Tribological behaviour of rice husk reinforced polymer matrix composite* (Doctoral dissertation, accessed on 16<sup>th</sup> April 2020).
- 26. Petchwattana, N., Covavisaruch, S., & Chanakul, S. (2012). Mechanical properties, thermal degradation and natural weathering of high-density polyethylene/rice hull composites compatibilized with maleic anhydride grafted polyethylene. *Journal of polymer Research*, *19*(7), 9921.
- 27. Kuboki, T., Lee, Y. H., Park, C. B., & Sain, M. (2007). Effects of styrene–ethylene– butylene–styrene based additives on the mechanical properties of rice hull/polypropylene composites. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 47(7), 1148-1155.
- 28. Atuanya, C. U., Olaitan, S. A., Akagu, C. C., Onukwuli, O. D., & Menkiti, M. C. (2013). Effect of rice husk filler on mechanical properties of polyethylene matrix composite. *International Journal of current research and review*, *5*(15), 111.
- 29. Singha, A. S., & Rana, R. K. (2012). Natural fiber reinforced polystyrene composites: Effect of fiber loading, fiber dimensions and surface modification on mechanical properties. *Materials & Design*, *41*, 289-297.
- Kim, H. S., Lee, B. H., Choi, S. W., Kim, S., & Kim, H. J. (2007). The effect of types of maleic anhydride-grafted polypropylene (MAPP) on the interfacial adhesion properties of bio-flour-filled polypropylene composites. *Composites Part A: Applied Science and Manufacturing*, 38(6), 1473-1482.

- 31. Bismarck, A., Baltazar-Y-Jimenez, A., & Sarikakis, K. (2006). Green composites as panacea? Socio-economic aspects of green materials. *Environment, Development and Sustainability*, 8(3), 445-463.
- Liu, Y., Xie, J., Wu, N., Wang, L., Ma, Y., & Tong, J. (2019). Influence of silane treatment on the mechanical, tribological and morphological properties of corn stalk fiber reinforced polymer composites. *Tribology International*, 131, 398-405.
- Lai, S. M., Yeh, F. C., Wang, Y., Chan, H. C., & Shen, H. F. (2003). Comparative study of maleated polyolefins as compatibilizers for polyethylene/wood flour composites. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, 87(3), 487-496.
- 34. Bledzki, A. K., Mamun, A. A., Lucka-Gabor, M., & Gutowski, V. S. (2008). The effects of acetylation on properties of flax fibre and its polypropylene composites. *Express Polymer Letters*, *2*(6), 413-422.
- 35. Luh, B. S. (Ed.). (1991). *Rice, Volume 2: Utilization* (Vol. 2). Springer Science & Business Media.
- 36. Yoshida, S., Ohnishi, Y., & Kitagishi, K. (1962). Chemical forms, mobility and deposition of silicon in rice plant. *Soil Science and Plant Nutrition*, 8(3), 15-21.
- 37. Usha G, Ghose TK (2007) Bioconversion of rice straw into improved fodder for cattle. Available: http://www.unu.edu/unupress/unupbooks/ 80362e/80362E05.htm.
- Vargas, S., Rodriquez, J. R., Lobland, H. E. H., Piechowicz, K., & Brostow, W. (2014). Preparation of Rice Husk-Based Medium Density Fiberboards: Effects of pH Modification on Mechanical and Tribological Performance. *Macromolecular Materials and Engineering*, 299(7), 807-813.
- 39. Houston, D. F. 1972. Rice Chemistry and Technology. St. Paul, MN: AACC.
- 40. Brown, T. L., LeMay, H. E., Bursten, B. E., & Bursten, B. E. (1994). Chemistry: the central science (Vol. 8). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: *Prentice Hall*, 25(10).
- 41. Thygesen, A., Thomsen, A. B., Daniel, G., & Lilholt, H. (2007). Comparison of composites made from fungal defibrated hemp with composites of traditional hemp yarn. *Industrial Crops and Products*, *25*(2), 147-159.
- 42. Rajinipriya, M., Nagalakshmaiah, M., Robert, M., & Elkoun, S. (2018). Importance of agricultural and industrial waste in the field of nanocellulose and recent industrial developments of wood based nanocellulose: a review. *ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, 6(3), 2807-2828.
- 43. Mahmood, Z., Yameen, M., Jahangeer, M., Riaz, M., Ghaffar, A., & Javid, I. (2018). Lignin as Natural Antioxidant Capacity. *Lignin-Trends and Applications; IntechOpen: London, UK*, 181-205.
- Hossain, S. S., Mathur, L., & Roy, P. K. (2018). Rice husk/rice husk ash as an alternative source of silica in ceramics: A review. *Journal of Asian Ceramic Societies*, 6(4), 299-313.
- 45. Kumar, S., Sangwan, P., Dhankhar, R. M. V., & Bidra, S. (2013). Utilization of rice husk and their ash: A review. *Res. J. Chem. Env. Sci*, 1(5), 126-129.

- 46. Soares, J. B., & McKenna, T. F. (2013). *Polyolefin reaction engineering*. John Wiley & Sons.
- 47. Quadrini, F., Bellisario, D., & Santo, L. (2013). Recycling of thermoset polyurethane foams. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, *53*(7), 1357-1363.
- Briassoulis, D., Hiskakis, M., Babou, E., Antiohos, S. K., & Papadi, C. (2012). Experimental investigation of the quality characteristics of agricultural plastic wastes regarding their recycling and energy recovery potential. *Waste management*, 32(6), 1075-1090.
- Yin, S., Tuladhar, R., Shi, F., Combe, M., Collister, T., & Sivakugan, N. (2015). Use of macro plastic fibres in concrete: A review. *Construction and Building Materials*, 93, 180-188.
- 50. Mohammadzadeh, M. (2009). Characterization of recycled thermoplastic polymers.
- 51. Vasile, C. (Ed.). (2000). Handbook of polyolefins. CRC Press.
- 52. Barron, A. R. (2015). Physical methods in chemistry and nano science.
- 53. Ragaert, K., Delva, L., Van Damme, N., Kuzmanovic, M., Hubo, S., & Cardon, L. (2016). Microstructural foundations of the strength and resilience of LLDPE artificial turf yarn. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *133*(43).
- 54. Peacock, A. J., & Calhoun, A. (2012). *Polymer Chemistry: Properties and Application*. Carl Hanser Verlag GmbH Co KG.
- 55. Chanda, M. (2017). Plastics technology handbook. CRC press.
- 56. Karian, H. (Ed.). (2003). *Handbook of polypropylene and polypropylene composites revised and expanded*. CRC press.
- 57. Maier, C., & Calafut, T. (1998). *Polypropylene: the definitive user's guide and databook*. William Andrew.
- 58. Martin, P. (2018). What is the difference between polypropylene types? *Machine Design*. Available Online: https://www.machinedesign.com/community/article/21837192/whats-the-difference-between-polypropylene-types (Accessed on 26 April, 2020).
- 59. Gijsman, P. (2008). Review on the thermo-oxidative degradation of polymers during processing and in service. *e-Polymers*, 8(1).
- 60. AlMa'adeed, M. A. A., & Krupa, I. (2016). *Polyolefin Compounds and Materials*. Berlin: Springer.
- 61. Shang, J., Chai, M., & Zhu, Y. (2003). Solid-phase photocatalytic degradation of polystyrene plastic with TiO 2 as photocatalyst. Journal of Solid-State Chemistry, 174(1), 104-110.
- 62. Gijsman, P., Meijers, G., & Vitarelli, G. (1999). Comparison of the UV-degradation chemistry of polypropylene, polyethylene, polyamide 6 and polybutylene terephthalate. *Polymer Degradation and Stability*, 65(3), 433-441.
- 63. Bikiaris, D., Prinos, J., & Panayiotou, C. (1997). Effect of EAA and starch on the thermooxidative degradation of LDPE. *Polymer degradation and stability*, *56*(1), 1-9.

- 64. Boldizar, A., Jansson, A., Gevert, T., & Möller, K. (2000). Simulated recycling of postconsumer high density polyethylene material. *Polymer Degradation and Stability*, 68(3), 317-319.
- 65. Mendes, A. A., Cunha, A. M., & Bernardo, C. A. (2011). Study of the degradation mechanisms of polyethylene during reprocessing. *Polymer degradation and stability*, *96*(6), 1125-1133.
- Mnif, Ridha & Elleuch, Riadh. (2015). Effects of reprocessing cycles and ageing on the rheological and mechanical properties of virgin-recycled HDPE blends. Matériaux & Techniques. 103. 704. 10.1051/mattech/2015056.
- 67. Jakubowicz, I., & Enebro, J. (2012). Effects of reprocessing of oxobiodegradable and non-degradable polyethylene on the durability of recycled materials. *Polymer degradation and stability*, 97(3), 316-321.
- 68. Oblak, P., Gonzalez-Gutierrez, J., Zupančič, B., Aulova, A., & Emri, I. (2015). Processability and mechanical properties of extensively recycled high density polyethylene. *Polymer Degradation and stability*, *114*, 133-145.
- 69. Jin, H., Gonzalez-Gutierrez, J., Oblak, P., Zupančič, B., & Emri, I. (2012). The effect of extensive mechanical recycling on the properties of low density polyethylene. *Polymer Degradation and stability*, 97(11), 2262-2272.
- Andersson, T., & Wesslén, B. (2003). Degradation of LDPE LLDPE and HDPE in film extrusion. In *Proceedings of the 2003 TAPPI European PLACE Conference* (Vol. 2, pp. 333-359). TAPPI.
- 71. Pospíšil, J., Sitek, F. A., & Pfaendner, R. (1995). Upgrading of recycled plastics by restabilization—an overview. *Polymer degradation and stability*, 48(3), 351-358.
- 72. da Costa, H. M., Ramos, V. D., & Rocha, M. C. (2005). Rheological properties of polypropylene during multiple extrusion. *Polymer Testing*, 24(1), 86-93.
- 73. da Costa, H. M., Ramos, V. D., & de Oliveira, M. G. (2007). Degradation of polypropylene (PP) during multiple extrusions: Thermal analysis, mechanical properties and analysis of variance. *Polymer Testing*, *26*(5), 676-684.
- 74. Svensson, S. (2017). Reprocessing and Characterisation of High Density Polyethylene Reinforced with Carbon Nanotubes.
- 75. Wang, W., Yang, X., Bu, F., & Sui, S. (2014). Properties of rice husk-HDPE composites after exposure to thermo-treatment. *Polymer composites*, *35*(11), 2180-2186.
- 76. Panthapulakkal, S., Sain, M., & Law, S. (2005). Effect of coupling agents on rice-husk-filled HDPE extruded profiles. *Polymer International*, *54*(1).
- 77. Yang, H. S., Wolcott, M. P., Kim, H. S., Kim, S., & Kim, H. J. (2007). Effect of different compatibilizing agents on the mechanical properties of lignocellulosic material filled polyethylene bio-composites. *Composite Structures*, *79*(3), 369-375.
- 78. Arjmandi, R., Hassan, A., Majeed, K., & Zakaria, Z. (2015). Rice husk filled polymer composites. *International Journal of Polymer Science*, 2015.

- 79. Khalf, A. I., & Ward, A. A. (2010). Use of rice husks as potential filler in styrene butadiene rubber/linear low-density polyethylene blends in the presence of maleic anhydride. *Materials & Design (1980-2015), 31*(5).
- Wahab, A., Suhaili, N., Omar, M. F., Md Akil, H., Ahmad, Z. A., & Noimam, N. Z. (2016). Effect of surface modification on rice husk (Rh)/linear low density polyethylene (Lldpe) composites under various loading rates. In *Materials Science Forum* (Vol. 840). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- Wahab, N. S. A., Omar, M. F., Akil, H. M., Zulkepli, N. N., Abdullah, M. M. A., & Sandu, I. (2016). Static and dynamic mechanical properties of rice husk (RH)/Linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE) composites under various loading rates. *Mater. Plast*, 53.
- 82. Tajvidi, M., Falk, R. H., & Hermanson, J. C. (2006). Effect of natural fibers on thermal and mechanical properties of natural fiber polypropylene composites studied by dynamic mechanical analysis. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *101*(6).
- 83. Dimzoski, B., Bogoeva-Gaceva, G., Gentile, G., Avella, M., & Grozdanov, A. (2009). Polypropylene-based eco-composites filled with agricultural rice hulls waste. *Chemical and biochemical engineering quarterly*, 23(2).
- 84. Yang, H. S., Kim, H. J., Son, J., Park, H. J., Lee, B. J., & Hwang, T. S. (2004). Rice-husk flour filled polypropylene composites; mechanical and morphological study. *Composite structures*, *63*(3-4), 305-312.
- 85. Aridi, N. A. M., Sapuan, S. M., Zainudin, E. S., & AL-Oqla, F. M. (2016). Mechanical and morphological properties of injection-molded rice husk polypropylene composites. *International Journal of polymer analysis and characterization*, 21(4).
- 86. Schirp, A., & Barrio, A. (2018). Fire retardancy of polypropylene composites reinforced with rice husks: From oxygen index measurements and cone calorimetry to large-scale single-burning-item tests. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *135*(37), 46654.
- 87. Razavi, N. M., Jafarzadeh, D. F., Ouroumiehei, A. A., & Ershad, L. A. (2006). Mechanical properties and water absorption behaviour of chopped rice husk filled polypropylene composites.
- Czél, G., & Kanyok, Z. (2007). MAgPP an effective coupling agent in rice husk flour filled polypropylene composites. In *Materials science forum* (Vol. 537, pp. 137-144). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 89. Yam, R. C. M., & Mak, D. M. T. (2014). A cleaner production of rice husk-blended polypropylene eco-composite by gas-assisted injection moulding. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 67, 277-284.
- Nordyana, F., Rahman, A., Romli, A. Z., & Abidin, M. H. (2013). Effect of rice husk particle size on tensile and density of recycled PPVC composite. In *Advanced Materials Research* (Vol. 812, pp. 145-150). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 91. Vidal, R., Martínez, P., & Garraín, D. (2009). Life cycle assessment of composite materials made of recycled thermoplastics combined with rice husks and cotton linters. *The international journal of life cycle assessment*, *14*(1), 73-82.

- 92. Chen, R. S., Ahmad, S., & Gan, S. (2016). Characterization of rice husk-incorporated recycled thermoplastic blend composites. *BioResources*, *11*(4), 8470-8482.
- Srebrenkoska, V., Gaceva, G. B., Avella, M., Ericco, M. E., & Gentile, G. (2009). Utilization of recycled polypropylene for production of eco-composites. *Polymer-Plastics Technology and Engineering*, 48(11), 1113-1120.
- 94. Tajvidi, M., & Takemura, A. (2010). Recycled natural fiber polypropylene composites: water absorption/desorption kinetics and dimensional stability. *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, 18(4), 500-509.
- 95. Gholampour, A., & Ozbakkaloglu, T. (2020). A review of natural fiber composites: properties, modification and processing techniques, characterization, applications. *Journal of Materials Science*, 1-64.
- Nygård, P., Tanem, B. S., Karlsen, T., Brachet, P., & Leinsvang, B. (2008). Extrusionbased wood fibre–PP composites: Wood powder and pelletized wood fibres–a comparative study. *Composites Science and technology*, 68(15-16), 3418-3424.
- 97. Campilho, R. D. S. G., & da Silva, L. F. (2015). Joint Design in Natural Fiber Composites. In *Natural Fiber Composites* (pp. 291-330). CRC Press.
- 98. Premalal, H. G., Ismail, H., & Baharin, A. (2002). Comparison of the mechanical properties of rice husk powder filled polypropylene composites with talc filled polypropylene composites. *Polymer Testing*, *21*(7), 833-839.
- 99. Zhao, Q., Zhang, B., Quan, H., Yam, R. C., Yuen, R. K., & Li, R. K. (2009). Flame retardancy of rice husk-filled high-density polyethylene eco composites. *Composites Science and Technology*, *69*(15-16), 2675-2681.
- 100.Majeed, K., Ahmed, A., Bakar, A., Saifullah, M., Mahlia, I., Meurah, T., ... & Iqbal, J. (2019). Mechanical and Thermal Properties of Montmorillonite-Reinforced Polypropylene/Rice Husk Hybrid Nanocomposites. *Polymers*, 11(10), 1557.
- 101.Rahman, W. A. W. A., Isa, N. M., Rahmat, A. R., Adenan, N., & Ali, R. R. (2010). Rice husk/high density polyethylene bio-composite: effect of rice husk filler size and composition on injection molding processability with respect to impact property. In Advanced Materials Research (Vol. 83, pp. 367-374). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 102. Yang, H. S., Wolcott, M. P., Kim, H. S., Kim, S., & Kim, H. J. (2006). Properties of lignocellulosic material filled polypropylene bio-composites made with different manufacturing processes. *Polymer Testing*, 25(5), 668-676.
- 103. Mohamed, S. A. N., Zainudin, E. S., Sapuan, S. M., Azaman, M. D., & Arifin, A. M. T. (2020). Energy behavior assessment of rice husk fibres reinforced polymer composite. *Journal of Materials Research and Technology*, 9(1), 383-393.
- 104.Jaya, H., Noriman, N. Z., Rahim, S. Z. A., Omar, M. F., Hamzah, R., Dahham, O. S., & Umar, M. U. (2020, March). Flexural properties of rice husk (Oryza sativa) reinforced low density polyethylene composites for industrial injection moulded parts. In *AIP Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 2213, No. 1, p. 020254). AIP Publishing LLC.
- 105. Adekola, K. A. (2016). Engineering review food extrusion technology and its applications. *Journal of Food Science and Engineering*, *6*, 149-168.

- 106.Dynisco. (2019, March 07). An Introduction to Single Screw Extrusion. AZoM. Retrieved on May 04, 2020 from <u>https://www.azom.com/article.aspx?ArticleID=13566</u>.
- 107. Vergnes, B., Valle, G. D., & Delamare, L. (1998). A global computer software for polymer flows in corotating twin screw extruders. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 38(11), 1781-1792.
- 108. Chen, R. S., Ahmad, S., Gan, S., & Tarawneh, M. A. A. (2019). High loading rice husk green composites: dimensional stability, tensile behavior and prediction, and combustion properties. *Journal of Thermoplastic Composite Materials*, 0892705718815536.
- 109. Marques, B., Tadeu, A., António, J., Almeida, J., & de Brito, J. (2020). Mechanical, thermal and acoustic behaviour of polymer-based composite materials produced with rice husk and expanded cork by-products. *Construction and Building Materials*, 239, 117851.
- 110.Li, X., Tabil, L. G., & Panigrahi, S. (2007). Chemical treatments of natural fiber for use in natural fiber-reinforced composites: a review. *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, *15*(1), 25-33.
- 111. Aranberri-Askargorta, I., Lampke, T., & Bismarck, A. (2003). Wetting behavior of flax fibers as reinforcement for polypropylene. *Journal of colloid and interface science*, *263*(2), 580-589.
- 112.Sigma Aldrich, (2020). Millipore sigma. <u>https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/catalog/product/aldrich/456624?lang=en&region=US</u>. (Accessed on 4 May, 2020).
- 113.Ghofrani, M., Pishan, S., Mohammadi, M. R., & Omidi, H. (2011). A study on ricehusk/recycled high density polyethylene composites-their physical and mechanical properties.
- 114. Yang, H. S., Kim, H. J., Park, H. J., Lee, B. J., & Hwang, T. S. (2007). Effect of compatibilizing agents on rice-husk flour reinforced polypropylene composites. *Composite Structures*, 77(1), 45-55.
- 115.Aminullah, A., Syed Mustafa, S. J., Nor Azlan, M. R., Mohd. Hafizi, N., Mohd. Ishak, Z. A., & Rozman, H. D. (2010). Effect of filler composition and incorporation of additives on the mechanical properties of polypropylene composites with high loading lignocellulosic materials. *Journal of Reinforced Plastics and Composites*, 29(20), 3115-3124.
- 116.Sun, J., Pang, Y., Yang, Y., Zhao, J., Xia, R., Li, Y., ... & Guo, H. (2019). Improvement of Rice Husk/HDPE Bio-Composites Interfacial Properties by Silane Coupling Agent and Compatibilizer Complementary Modification. *Polymers*, *11*(12), 1928.
- 117.Ismail, H., Mega, L., & Khalil, H. P. S. A. (2001). Effect of a silane coupling agent on the properties of white rice husk ash–polypropylene/natural rubber composites. *Polymer International*, *50*(5), 606-611.
- 118. Kenechi, N. O., Linus, C., & Kayode, A. (2016). Utilization of Rice Husk as Reinforcement in Plastic Composites Fabrication-A Review. *American Journal of Materials Synthesis and Processing*, 1(3), 32.

- 119.Marais, S., Gouanvé, F., Bonnesoeur, A., Grenet, J., Poncin-Epaillard, F., Morvan, C., & Métayer, M. (2005). Unsaturated polyester composites reinforced with flax fibers: effect of cold plasma and autoclave treatments on mechanical and permeation properties. *Composites Part A: Applied Science and Manufacturing*, 36(7), 975-986.
- 120.Cao, Y., Sakamoto, S., & Goda, K. (2007, July). Effects of heat and alkali treatments on mechanical properties of kenaf fibers. In *16th international conference on composite materials*.
- 121.Li, X., Tabil, L. G., & Panigrahi, S. (2007). Chemical treatments of natural fiber for use in natural fiber-reinforced composites: a review. *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, *15*(1), 25-33.
- 122. Tserki, V., Zafeiropoulos, N. E., Simon, F., & Panayiotou, C. (2005). A study of the effect of acetylation and propionylation surface treatments on natural fibres. *Composites Part A: applied science and manufacturing*, *36*(8), 1110-1118.
- 123. Matthews, F. L., & Rawlings, R. D. (1999). *Composite materials: engineering and science*. CRC press.
- 124. Nando, G. B., & Gupta, B. R. (1996). Short fibre-thermoplastic elastomer composites. *Short Fibre-Polymer Composites*.
- 125.Raghu, N., Kale, A., Chauhan, S., & Aggarwal, P. K. (2018). Rice husk reinforced polypropylene composites: mechanical, morphological and thermal properties. *Journal of the Indian Academy of Wood Science*, *15*(1), 96-104.
- 126.Aziz, S. H., Ansell, M. P., Clarke, S. J., & Panteny, S. R. (2005). Modified polyester resins for natural fibre composites. *Composites Science and Technology*, 65(3-4), 525-535.
- 127.Rozman, H. D., Musa, L., & Abubakar, A. (2005). The mechanical and dimensional properties of rice husk-unsaturated polyester composites. *Polymer-Plastic Technology and Engineering*, *44*(3), 489-500.
- 128.He, C. X., Liu, J. J., Xue, P. F., & Gu, H. Y. (2011). Study on integrated properties of PP composites filled with rice husks powder. In *Advanced Materials Research* (Vol. 217, pp. 347-352). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 129.Bilal, A., Lin, R. J. T., & Jayaraman, K. (2017). Rice Husk and its Composites: Effects of Rice Husk Loading, Size, Coupling Agents, and Surface Treatment on Composites' Mechanical, Physical, and Functional Properties. *Handbook of Composites from Renewable Materials, Biodegradable Materials*, 5, 1.
- 130.Nordyana, F., Rahman, A., Romli, A. Z., & Abidin, M. H. (2013). Effect of rice husk particle size on tensile and density of recycled PPVC composite. In *Advanced Materials Research* (Vol. 812, pp. 145-150). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 131.Heidi, P., Bo, M., Roberts, J., & Kalle, N. (2011). The influence of biocomposite processing and composition on natural fiber length, dispersion and orientation. *Journal of Materials Science and Engineering. A*, 1(2A), 190.

- 132.Martí-Ferrer, F., Vilaplana, F., Ribes-Greus, A., Benedito-Borrás, A., & Sanz-Box, C. (2006). Flour rice husk as filler in block copolymer polypropylene: Effect of different coupling agents. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, 99(4), 1823-1831.
- 133.Dealy, J. M., & Wissbrun, K. F. (2012). *Melt rheology and its role in plastics processing: theory and applications*. Springer Science & Business Media.
- 134. Ansari, M. (2012). *Rheology and processing of high-density polyethylenes (HDPEs): Effects of molecular characteristics* (Doctoral dissertation, University of British Columbia).
- 135. Gupta, R. K. (2000). Polymer and composite rheology. CRC Press.
- 136.Resources for scientific molding and scientific processing, FIMMTECH. http://fimmtech.com/knowledgebase/polymers-and-plastics/. (Accessed 7 May 2020).
- 137.Hao, X. (2016). Rheological and thermo-mechanical properties of PLA-based miscible blends and composites.
- 138.Jeffrey G. (2014). Rheology of thermosets part 2: Rheometers. *Polymer Innovation Blog.* https://polymerinnovationblog.com/rheology-thermosets-part-2-rheometers/. (Accessed 7 May 2020).
- 139.Chen, Q., Zhang, R., Qin, D., Feng, Z., & Wang, Y. (2018). Modification of the physicalmechanical properties of bamboo-plastic composites with bamboo charcoal after hydrothermal aging. *BioResources*, 13(1), 1661-1677.
- 140.Najafi, A., & Khademi-Eslam, H. (2011). Lignocellulosic filler/recycled HDPE composites: Effect of filler type on physical and flexural properties. *BioResources*, *6*(3), 2411-2424.

# **Chapter 2: Materials and Methodology**

## **2.1 Materials**

This chapter which discusses and investigates the materials and testing procedures used for recycled rice hulls polyolefin composites manufacturing, also describes the statistical relationships between the effect of rice hulls sizes on composite properties. Detailed steps of composite manufacturing and testing are also discussed with correlating ASTM standards. Materials used were commercial BREWCRAFT Briess rice hulls, purchased from Tristate at Tristate Outfitters, Moscow, ID, USA, milled into different sizes, recycled/waste HDPE milk jugs, and PP (bottle caps, yoghurt containers) obtained from the Moscow Recycling Center, ID, USA. Commercially sourced maleated polymers of MAPE (Polybond 3029), and Honeywell MAPP AC950, were used as coupling agents.

## 2.2 Methodology

Prior to compounding, purchased whole rice hulls were milled using a Thomas Wiley mill through mesh screens into particle sizes of <1 mm and <0.5 mm as seen in Figure 2.1 Milled rice hulls were subjected to drying in an oven at 104 °C for 24 h to reduce moisture content and physically characterized for aspect ratios and density.



Figure 2.1: Screened rice hulls of (a) <1 mm and (b) <0.5 mm Particle sizes

Since the lignin and hemicelluloses in RH are lower than that of wood; and a similar cellulose content, higher processing temperatures can be used for RHPC than wood plastic

composites. Due to previously reported limited effect of finely grounded and coarser fibers on composite properties, the particle sizes <1 mm and <0.5 mm, were chosen for optimum composite properties results [1-4].

The recycled/waste polyolefins were washed, rinsed with water, and dried for 24 h. A plastic granulator (Sterling BP608) was used to shred the dried recycled polyolefins to <6 mm sizes as shown in Figure 2.2. The screened RH and milled polyolefins were further compounded in batches before extrusion.



**(a)** 

Figure 2.2: Granulated recycled polyolefins (a) HDPE and (b) PP

T-test for mean of paired two samples statistical analysis was performed on results using Excel to determine the relationship and effect of fiber particle size on composites. A level of significance of 0.05 was defined to determine statistical differences between particle sizes and strength properties.

### 2.2.1 Composites Manufacturing

Oven dried rice hulls (50 wt%) were mixed with rHDPE or rPP (48 wt%) and corresponding maleated polyolefins; MAPE or MAPP (2 wt%), in 500 g batches. The individual batches were fed at 0.5 kg/h and compounded/extruded into ribbons via a Leistritz ZSE18 co-rotating twin screw extruder (LD ratio 40, 200 rpm) [5]. Feed from hopper into screws had with zone temperatures of 160 °C for rHDPE and 200 °C for rPP composites. In these zones, melting, mixing, and conveying if composite mixtures are achieved [6]. The extruded ribbons were cut into 150 mm lengths, slowly hot pressed using a PHI 30 ton press

at the individual polyolefin melting temperatures; 140 °C for rHDPE and 160 °C for rPP, to further create flat surfaced ribbons of 3.2 mm thickness for sample preparation.

#### **2.2.2 Composites Characterization**

Performance characterization on the recycled polyolefins and composites to determine physical, thermal, mechanical, rheological properties, tensile strength, and conformation.

### 2.2.2.1 Density, Aspect ratio and Particle Size Measurement

Aspect ratios via measured length and width for 200 particles each of the milled rice hulls (<1 mm and <0.5 mm), were determined using a 40x magnification on an Olympus BX51 optical microscope. Images were analyzed using the Olympus Micro Suite software (version 3.2). Density which shows the mass per unit volume of rice hull particle sizes and composites were determined using an ultra-pycnometer.

### 2.2.2.2 Melt Flow Rate (MFR) and Differential Scanning Calorimetry (DSC)

MFR is a quick technique used to determine molecular weight and the flow properties of a material under pressure. The basic principle behind the MFR procedure requires the heating of a material which will be forced out of a cylinder through a capillary die with a piston loaded with weights up to 21.6 kg [7,8]. Capillary dies used in this process are mostly of a fixed diameter. MFR of composite samples (4 g) was measured in triplicate using a CEAST Modular Melt Flow Indexer at 190 °C according to ASTM D1238-01e1 [9] through a standard die (8 mm × 2.0955 mm Ø). A load of 2.16 kg was used for recycled polyolefins and 15 kg for composites. Chopped samples were fed into the mini barrel, and plunger dropped in, preheated and load was applied onto plunger. Melted material purges out until the maximum height coded by the digital piston is reached. Average melt flow rate and viscosity were obtained from the maximum of 40 measurements recorded from each test.

DSC is used to ascertain a materials' melting and crystalline temperatures, heat of enthalpy, glass transition temperature  $(T_g)$  and percent crystallinity.

DSC analysis was determined using polyolefin and composite duplicate samples (4-6 mg) in TA sealed aluminum pans. A Q200 DSC TA Instruments with refrigerated cooling and purged nitrogen (20 mL/min) was used with scanning performed within -50 °C to 220 °C.

Samples had 3 cycle scans as follows: equilibration at 40 °C (3 min) and then ramped to 180 °C (rHDPE) or 220 °C (rPP) (cycle 1) at 10 °C/min (held for 3 min), cooled to -50 °C (cycle 2) at -10 °C /min and reheated to corresponding temperatures (cycle 3). Percent crystallinity was calculated using the equation below.

$$X_c = \frac{\Delta H_m}{\Delta H_0 \ x \ W_f} \ x \ 100\%$$

 $\Delta H_m$  is the calculated melting enthalpy from the area under peak,  $W_f$  is the weight fraction of polyolefin in composites (50%) and  $\Delta H_0$  is the theoretical enthalpy of fusion for polypropylene (207.1 J/g) and polyethylene (293 J/g).

#### 2.2.2.3 Thermogravimetric Analysis (TGA)

TGA is used to study the thermal degradation, stability of a material and measuring the onset temperature at which this begins. A derivative thermogravimetric (DTG) curve enables the detailed degradation stages of the material. The TGA for the recycled polyolefins and corresponding composites were performed on 4-5 mg samples using a Perkin–Elmer TGA-7 instrument under nitrogen (30 mL/min) at 20 °C/min from 30 °C to 900 °C.

#### 2.2.2.4 Thermomechanical Analysis (TMA)

Since many materials will deform under stress with temperature, TMA is used to determine a material softening\_temperature [10]. Softening temperature ( $T_s$ ) and melting temperature ( $T_m$ ) of polyolefin and composite samples (2 mm (l) × 1.5 mm (w) × 1 mm (h)) were determined using a PerkinElmer TMA-7 instrument (Shelton, CT, USA) under nitrogen (20 mL/min) with refrigerated cooling, an applied force of 10 mN with a penetration probe mode from -30 to 180 °C at a rate of 5 °C/min. Data was analyzed using the Pyris v13.3 software.

#### 2.2.2.5 Tensile tests

Tensile tests were performed using an Instron 5500R-1132 universal testing machine (5 kN load cell and cross head speed of 5 mm/min) coupled to an extensometer (Epsilon model 3542) on composite and polyolefin-machined dog bone samples as seen in figure 2.3 (nine replicates) according to the ASTM D638 [11] standard, and at room temperature.



Figure 2.3: Extruded cut dog-bone samples

Data of thickness, width, tensile strength, and tensile modulus were collected and analyzed using Bluehill v3 Instron software.

### 2.2.2.6 Dynamic Mechanical Analysis (DMA)

DMA has been an important tool used to determine the viscoelastic property and bonding characteristics of a composite with respect to its storage modulus (E'), loss modulus (E'') and tan  $\delta$  as it resists deformation under applied strain and stress. The storage modulus is related to stiffness, energy stored and shape recovery during a heating cycle while the loss modulus shows how much energy is lost through molecular motions and instability. Tan  $\delta$ which is the loss factor and a ratio of the E'' to E', plays a major role in the interfacial bonding of composites. It is used to measure the damping capability and amount of energy dissipated or absorbed by a material [12].

DMA tests were performed using a 15mm span, 3-point bending mode on a Perkin-Elmer DMA-7 instrument for replicate rectangular samples (2.5 x 4.5 x 15 mm<sup>3</sup>) at a frequency of 1Hz, from -50 °C to 140 °C at 3 °C/min with refrigerated cooling (20mL/min). Data was analyzed using the Pyris v13.3 software.

#### 2.2.7 Dynamic Rotational Rheology

Due to the exhibition of viscoelastic properties by polymer melts, several parameters are needed to understand their flow characteristics. In other to achieve that, shear viscosity, dynamic moduli amongst others will help to describe the materials rheological properties. Several experimental modes like frequency sweep, creep recovery and steady shear can be used [13]. Frequency sweep which is widely used especially with a parallel plate geometry, requires the oscillatory motion of the upper plate with recorded displacement or stress values. The strain values could either be within the linear viscoelastic region or non-viscoelastic region and can be used to determine the G', G" and  $\eta^*$ . Dynamic rheological measurements (tan  $\delta$ , viscous modulus (G"), elastic modulus (G') and complex viscosity ( $\eta^*$ )) on polyolefin and composite samples (2.5 mm (h) × 25 mm Ø), (Figure 2.4) were acquired on a Bohlin CVO 100 N rheometer with 25 mm Ø serrated parallel plates.



Figure 2.4: Extruded cut circular discs

A plate gap of 2000  $\mu$ m, 0.5% strain, and frequency range of 0.01 Hz to 100 Hz, were used at 190 °C to minimize further degradation of recycled polyolefin and composite samples. Samples were loaded on the bottom plate of the rheometer, top plate was closed onto the sample to melt and keep gap at 2000  $\mu$ m, excess material was removed from the sides and temperature is equilibrated before the run begins.

#### 2.2.2.8 Capillary Rheology

Shear viscosity was determined using a INSTRON Model 3213 capillary rheometer at 190 °C connected to a Instron 5500R-1137 universal testing machine (5 kN load cell) and operating at cross head speeds of 0.6, 2, 6, 20, 60, and 100 mm/min. The barrel diameter was 9.5504 mm and two capillary dies were used (lengths of 14 mm and 27 mm with diameter of 1.4 mm  $\emptyset$ ) to determine the effect of shear rate on the viscosity of polyolefin and composite samples. Bagley correction was also used since the L/D ratio was <200, to correct the influence of pressure drop on measurements. Loaded samples (7 g) were thermally equilibrated for approximately 10 min with a heating temperature variance of  $\pm 0.2$  °C. Each sample was run in triplicate and data was analyzed using Bluehill v3 Instron software in

conformation to the ASTM D3835-02 [14] standard. Extrudate swell diameters were measured using a digital caliper.

According to the ASTM standard used for analysis for non-Newtonian fluids, the Bagley correction which is used for pressure drop calculations ensures the calculation of the true stress applied on the sample in the barrel. This is achieved with two dies of same diameter and different length. A plot of pressure or force versus L/D ratio for the two dies and the equation below is used for the true shear stress ( $\tau$ ).

$$\tau = \frac{(P - P_c)D}{4L} = \frac{(F - F_c)D}{4LA_B}$$

Where P is the melt pressure, F is the plunger force,  $P_c$  and  $F_c$  are the pressure and force intercepts from plot respectively, D is the die diameter, L is the die length and  $A_B$  is the cross-sectional area of the barrel.

Corrections for true shear rate ( $\gamma$ ) from the apparent shear rate ( $\gamma_a$ ) was attained using the Weissenberg Rabinowitsch parameters and equation below.

$$\gamma = \frac{(3n+1)}{4n}\gamma_a$$

The tangent slope of the logarithmic true shear stress vs logarithmic apparent shear rate curve plot is represented by n. the apparent shear rate is calculated using the equation below.

$$\gamma_a = \frac{4Q}{\pi r^3}$$

The radius of the barrel is signified by r and Q represents the volumetric flow rate (m<sup>3</sup>) of the sample, calculated from the product of the crosshead speed and cross-sectional area of the barrel. To determine the apparent viscosity ( $\eta_a$ ) and true viscosity ( $\eta$ ), the equations were used, respectively.

$$\eta_a = \frac{P\pi r^3}{8LQ}$$

$$\eta = \frac{True \ shear \ stress \ (\tau)}{True \ shear \ rate \ (\gamma)}$$

#### 2.2.2.9 Fourier-Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)

FTIR is used to observe the surface chemistry changes of recycled composites with the addition of varying rice hulls particle sizes, FTIR Spectra (duplicate) of polyolefin and composite samples were obtained on a Thermo-Scientific Nicolet-iS5 with an attenuated total reflectance (ATR) accessory (iD5, ZnSe). An average of 64 scans were obtained in the range of 400-4000 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Spectra were averaged and baseline corrected using the OMNIC v9.0 software.

#### 2.2.2.10 Water Soak

Moisture absorption of circular polyolefin and composites samples (2.5 mm (*h*) by 25 mm  $\emptyset$ , 5 replicates) were determined after continuous soaking in water for a maximum of 100 days at 22 °C. Diffusivity was calculated using equation below:

$$D_f = \pi (\frac{h}{4M_f})^2 (\frac{M}{\sqrt{t}})^2$$

where  $M_f$  is the maximum moisture content at the end of the test, *h* is the sample thickness in meters,  $M/\sqrt{t}$  is the initial slope from the plot MC vs  $\sqrt{t}$ . Sample weights were recorded before and after soak daily to determine weight gained. The process continued until there was an acceptable saturation limit.

# **2.3 References**

- Osarenmwinda, J. O., & Nwachukwu, J. C. (2007). Effect of particle size on some properties of rice husk particleboard. In *Advanced Materials Research* (Vol. 18, pp. 43-48). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- 2. Arjmandi, R., Hassan, A., Majeed, K., & Zakaria, Z. (2015). Rice husk filled polymer composites. *International Journal of Polymer Science*, 2015.
- 3. Adefisan, O. O., & McDonald, A. G. (2019). Evaluation of the strength, sorption and thermal properties of bamboo plastic composites. *Maderas. Ciencia y tecnología*, 21(1), 3-14.
- 4. Hubbe, M. A., & Grigsby, W. (2020). From nanocellulose to wood particles: A review of particle size vs. the properties of plastic composites reinforced with cellulose-based entities. *BioResources*, *15*(1), 2030-2081
- 5. Martin, C. (2016). Twin screw extruders as continuous mixers for thermal processing: a technical and historical perspective. *AAPS PharmSciTech*, *17*(1), 3-19.
- 6. Vergnes, B., Valle, G. D., & Delamare, L. (1998). A global computer software for polymer flows in corotating twin screw extruders. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, *38*(11), 1781-1792.
- 7. Shenoy, A. (1996). Thermoplastic melt rheology and processing. CRC Press.
- 8. Shenoy, A. V., & Saini, D. R. (1986). Melt flow index: more than just a quality control rheological parameter. Part I. *Advances in Polymer Technology*, *6*(1), 1-58.
- ASTM D1238-01e1, Standard Test Method for Melt Flow Rates of Thermoplastics by Extrusion Plastometer, ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA, 2001, <u>www.astm.org</u>
- 10. Charsley, E., Price, D., Hunter, N., Gabbott, P., Kett, V., Gaisford, S., ... & Parkes, G. (2019). *Principles of thermal analysis and calorimetry*. Royal society of chemistry.
- 11. International, A. S. T. M. (2002). ASTM D638-02 Standard Test Methods for Tensile Properties of Plastic. In *America Society for Testing and Material*.
- 12. Luo, S., Cao, J., & McDonald, A. G. (2016). Interfacial improvements in a green biopolymer alloy of poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) and lignin via in situ reactive extrusion. *ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering*, 4(6), 3465-3476.
- 13. Dealy, J. M., & Wissbrun, K. F. (1999). Steady simple shear flow and the viscometric functions. In *Melt Rheology and Its Role in Plastics Processing* (pp. 153-178). Springer, Dordrecht.
- ASTM D3835-02, Standard Test Method for Determination of Properties of Polymeric Materials by Means of a Capillary Rheometer, ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA, 2002, <u>www.astm.org.</u>

## **Chapter 3: Results and Discussion**

This chapter discusses the experimental results obtained in Chapter 2 with focus on the physical, surface chemistry, mechanical, thermal, and rheological properties.

# **3.1 RH Properties**

RH were milled into two particle size classes (<0.5 mm and <1 mm) and were analyzed for size by optical microscopy (Figure 3.1). Optical micrographs show a significantly mixed morphology of round-rectangular shaped fibers when compared to wood. The micrographs also show a range of large and fine particles. The respective average lengths of the <1 mm and <0.5 mm screened particles were  $266 \pm 332 \ \mu m$  and  $174 \pm 155 \ \mu m$ . The widths of the <1 mm and <0.5 mm screened particles were  $152 \pm 170 \ \mu m$  and  $109 \pm 89 \ \mu m$ , respectively. The calculated aspect ratios for the <1 mm and <0.5 mm screened particles were 1.8 and 1.6, respectively. These aspect ratios are slightly higher than the reported average values of 1.2 by Raghu et al. [1] and promote better properties of the fiber as a filler.



Figure 3.1: Optical micrographs of screened (a) <1 mm and (b) <0.5 mm rice hull particles  $(40\times$ , scale bar 1000  $\mu$ m).

The measured density for the <1 mm and <0.5 mm rice hull particle sizes were 1508 kg/m<sup>3</sup> and 1535 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, respectively (Table 3.1). Density for <1 mm and <0.5 mm rHDPE composites were 1157 kg/m<sup>3</sup> and 1110 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, respectively, as compared to 1123 kg/m<sup>3</sup> and 1109 kg/m<sup>3</sup> for the respective rPP composites. The presence of rice-hulls reinforcing fibers

increased the density of the composite as compared to the raw polyolefins. The lower density of the <0.5 mm composites were perhaps a result of differences in packing during extrusion causing some interstitial spaces between fiber and polyolefins [2]. The detailed density results can be seen in Table 3.1. With the addition of rice hull fibers, statistically significant differences were observed in the density of the composites with p values lower than 0.05 and varying sizes of the rice hulls.

Polyolefin	Composite particles	Density
		kg/m <sup>3</sup>
rHDPE	-	978 (0.002) <sup>c</sup>
	<1 mm	1157.4 (3.1) <sup>a</sup>
	<0.5 mm	1109.9 (1.1) <sup>b</sup>
rPP	-	912 (0.001) <sup>b</sup>
	<1 mm	1122.6 (5.9) <sup>c</sup>
	<0.5 mm	1109.3 (1.7) <sup>a</sup>

Table 3.1: Density of the recycled polyolefins and rice hull composites

Note: Standard deviations are in parentheses. Each polyolefins' sample with different superscript letters (<sup>a, b, c</sup>) are statistically different (p < 0.05) via a one-tailed *t*-test.

## **3.2 Composite Mechanical Properties**

Tensile properties (strength, modulus, and energy at break (EAB))for polyolefins and RH composites are given in Table 3.2. Tensile strength and modulus properties of rHDPE were significantly higher than the values recorded by Wang et al. [3] for HDPE (21.1  $\pm$  0.4 MPa, 0.6  $\pm$  0.0 GPa). The 23.8% and 83% increase in tensile strength and modulus of the rHDPE were perhaps due to different plastic grades and processing conditions, resulting in different properties. Tensile strength of the <1 mm and < 0.5 mm rHDPE composites were respectively 25.1  $\pm$  2.9 and 26.3  $\pm$  2.0 MPa. The tensile moduli for the composites were 2.7  $\pm$  0.1 GPa (<1 mm) and 3.1  $\pm$  0.5 (<0.5 mm) GPa. Chen et al. [4] obtained a lower strength value of 10.9 MPa and a modulus value of 1.446 GPa for 50 wt% RH fiber with a mix of rHDPE and recycled polyethylene terephthalate (rPET) matrix. The tensile strength for the rPP composites were 2.9  $\pm$  0.5 GPa (<1 mm) and 3.5  $\pm$  0.2 GPa (<0.5 mm).

The tensile strength for the rPP/rice hulls composites were lower than the rHDPE/rice hull composites, possibly due to thermal degradation after extrusion [5]. A similar trend is observed in the tensile modulus (2.5 - 3.0 GPa) and tensile strength (10 MPa - 15 MPa) for 50 wt% RH filled PP composites [6]. The tensile modulus and tensile strength for the rPP composites were also higher than the recorded values Razavi-Nouri et al [7] (1.1GPa) for chopped RH/PP composites, probably due to the high surface area of the RH fibers and better matrix interaction.

Polyolefin	Composite particles	Strength	Modulus	EAB
		(MPa)	(GPa)	(J)
rHDPE	-	26.0 (0.5) <sup>a</sup>	1.1 (0.1) <sup>b</sup>	3.64 (0.4) <sup>c</sup>
	<1 mm	25.1 (2.9) <sup>a</sup>	2.7 (0.1) <sup>a</sup>	0.65 (0.22) <sup>a</sup>
	<0.5 mm	26.3 (2.0) <sup>a</sup>	3.1 (0.5) <sup>a</sup>	0.64 (0.16) <sup>b</sup>
rPP	-	14.3 (1.9) <sup>b</sup>	1.7 (0.2) <sup>b</sup>	0.16 (0.06) <sup>c</sup>
	<1 mm	14.5 (0.3) <sup>a</sup>	2.9 (0.5) <sup>a</sup>	0.12 (0.02) <sup>b</sup>
	<0.5 mm	16.7 (0.5) <sup>a</sup>	3.5 (0.2) <sup>a</sup>	0.19 (0.05) <sup>a</sup>

Table 3.2: Tensile properties of the polyolefins and rice hull composites.

Note: Standard deviations are in parentheses. Each polyolefins' sample with different superscript letters (<sup>a, b, c</sup>) are statistically different (p < 0.05) via a one-tailed *t*-test.

The EAB values for the rHDPE composites (0.64 J and 0.65 J) decreased significantly by 82% when compared to the rHDPE (3.64 J), showing a lower toughness (Table 3.2). The lower EAB for rPP and its composites could be attributed to an increase in brittleness as compared to rHDPE and composites. The <0.5 mm rPP composite exhibited a higher EAB showing a stronger matrix as compared to the <1 mm composite due to improved interfacial bonding. Statistically significant differences were observed with an increase in strength and a decrease in energy at break (EAB) for polyolefin composites at a significant level of 0.05. There were no statistical differences in moduli between the composites made with <0.5 mm and <1 mm fiber size for each polyolefin type.

In comparison to wood plastic composites (WPC), alike to lower tensile properties have been observed for wood/HDPE composites with significant particle size effect [8-10]. Yi studied wood/HDPE composites; 50 to 70% fiber content in different particle sizes with MAPE as a coupling agent and observed a tensile modulus and tensile strength of 4.6 GPa and 30.2 MPa respectively with no particle size effect [11]. Equal weight composition of recycled and virgin HDPE wood composites was also studied by Adhikary et al, and tensile properties were compared. rHDPE/wood composites showed higher tensile properties (Modulus: 1.7, Strength:12.3 MPa) when compared to the virgin composites and this was attributed to stiffer polymer grades in the recycled plastic [12]. These values in comparison to rHDPE/RH composites are evidently low possibly due to the fiber properties and orientation [13]. Several wood/PP composites of varying compositions and fiber size have also been studied with similar or higher tensile properties to the RH/rPP composites depending on the fiber specie, and type of polyolefin grade used [14 -17].

DMA analysis which was used to determine the load bearing tolerance of the corresponding recycled polyolefins and composites showed an increase of storage modulus with the addition of the rice hull fibers and reduced particle size [18]. Values of E' at 30 °C are seen in Table 3.3 and Figure 3.2 shows thermograms of the recycled polyolefins, their corresponding composites and their response to E' with increase in temperature. A higher E' for the <0.5 mm composites as seen in figure 3.2, was observed due to the probable large surface area of the rice hulls fiber, better interaction in the matrix which resulted in lower mobility during bending. The presence of the maleated coupling agents (MAPE and MAPP), and increase in stiffness of the matrix caused by the rice hull fibers also contributed to this E' increase [19]. rHDPE composites showed better E' properties when compared to rPP composites due to a better reinforcing effect by the fibers and dense crosslinked recycled polyolefin structure which created a higher degree of stress transfer [20].



Figure 3.2: DMA plots for recycled polyolefins and composites

Polyolefin	Composite particles	E' (Pa) at 30 °C
rHDPE	-	$5.4 \ge 10^7$
	<1 mm	$6.3 \times 10^7$
	<0.5 mm	9.3 x 10 <sup>7</sup>
rPP	-	3.6 x10 <sup>7</sup>
	<1 mm	4.1 x 10 <sup>7</sup>
	<0.5 mm	4.4 x 10 <sup>7</sup>

## **3.3 Thermal Properties**

To determine the melting ( $T_m$ ) and crystallization ( $T_c$ ) temperatures, DSC was performed on polyolefin and composite samples (Figure 3.3). Values for the melting and crystallization shift are given in Table 3.4. The thermograms for rHDPE and rPP are shown in (Figure 3.3 a and b). The observed  $T_m$  for rHDPE was 135.1 °C and a slightly lower value of 133 °C for <0.5 mm composites. Wang et al. observed a similar melt temperature for pure HDPE at 131 °C [21]. The  $T_c$  for rHDPE and <0.5mm composites were respectively 118.9 °C and 119.6 °C. The presence of small fibers could be attributed to a slightly faster crystallization [22]. Enthalpy of crystallization also decreased with the addition of the ricehull fibers which restricted the movement of the polymer matrix. This contrasts the findings of reduced crystallinity with increased wood fiber content by Cui et al. [23] and agrees with the notion of a shift in crystallinity with increased temperature by Ndiayi et al. [24]. The above results also contrast with the study done by Lei et al [25] using rHDPE and natural fibers showing a recycled polyolefin melting peak of 130.8 °C which increased with the addition of different fibers.

In the case of rPP, two melting and crystallinity peaks were seen, signifying either a structure change, the presence of a copolymer or impurities. The earlier (minor)  $T_m$  and  $T_c$  peaks for rPP were 125.1 °C and 112.3 °C, respectively. The main (major)  $T_m$  and  $T_c$  peaks for rPP were respectively at 163.8 °C and 123.75 °C. Also, the addition of <0.5 mm rice-hulls reduced the  $T_m$  and  $T_c$  of the composite and showed a slight shift compared to rPP. With comparison to wood/rPP composites studied by Ghahri et al [26], the virgin PP used had a melting peak of 162 °C, with the two times and five times rPP showing melting peaks within the same range. Multiple peaks were also recorded during processing and DSC characterization of the rPP which had also been recorded for different types of PP and probably attributed to stereo irregularities, molecular weight inhomogeneity, partial melting, and recrystallization [27, 28]. According to a study also done on wood rPP composites, DSC melting peaks remained constant with the addition of wood flour fibers, and increase was seen in crystallinity. This constant melting peaks demonstrated that the wood fibers did not affect the crystallization structure of the PP but modified the crystallization rate [29].



Figure 3.3: Differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) thermograms of recycled polyolefin composites for (a) recycled high-density polyethylene (rHDPE), (b) recycled polypropylene (rPP)

DSC scan peaks ( $T_m$ ) fell within the range of the TMA softening temperature ( $T_s$ ) values as shown in Table 3.4 for both polyolefins and composites. The more responsive TMA analysis (Figure 3.4 a and b) shows a decrease in height and yielded  $T_s$  values of 130.1 °C and 156.4 °C, respectively, for rHDPE and rPP, while the <0.5 mm composites remained more stable at <1mm before softening at 131.3 °C and 161.2 °C for their composites. Glass



Figure 3.4: Thermomechanical analysis (TMA) thermograms for (a) rHDPE and composites (b) rPP and composites.

		DSC				
Polyolefin	Composite particles	$T_{m}$	T <sub>c</sub>	Xc	$\Delta H_c$	$T_m  or  T_s$
		(°C)	(°C)	(%)	(J/g)	(°C)
rHDPE	-	135.1 (0.14)	118.9 (0.16)	69.0 (1.00)	203.2 (2.65)	130.1
	<1 mm	134.0 (0.09)	119.3 (0.04)	71.6 (0.89)	99.2 (2.76)	130.2
	<0.5 mm	133.0 (0.73)	119.6 (0.21)	61.9 (0.82)	85.4 (1.42)	131.3
rPP	-	125.1 (0.08) <sup>a</sup>	112.3 (0.04) <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-
		163.8 (0.06) <sup>b</sup>	123.8 (0.06) <sup>b</sup>	31.5 (0.26)	67.0 (0.41)	156.4
	<1 mm	125.3 (0.05) <sup>a</sup>	113.6 (0.02) <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-
		162.9 (0.04) <sup>b</sup>	123.2 (0.05) <sup>b</sup>	33.3 (0.29)	33.7 (0.39)	157.7
	<0.5 mm	125.4 (0.11) <sup>a</sup>	113.9 (0.03) <sup>a</sup>	-	-	-
		163.2 (0.09) <sup>b</sup>	123.4 (0.09) <sup>b</sup>	32.2 (0.27)	32.1 (0.72)	161.2

Table 3.4: Thermogram Peak data for polyolefins and corresponding rice hull composites.

Note: Standard deviations are in parentheses. <sup>a</sup> minor peaks and <sup>b</sup> major peaks

The thermal degradation of composites was determined by TGA as shown in Figure 3.5. The differential thermogravimetric (DTG) thermograms are shown in Figure 3.6. The thermal degradation transition temperatures are given in Table 3.5. Significant total degradation occurred in one step for rPP composites due to radical chain mechanics and rapid chain scission [30] as compared to the four peaks for rHDPE composites. The complete decomposition of the polymer matrix of both polyolefins can be seen in the peaks within the range of 454 °C to 540 °C for rHDPE composites and 430 °C to 506 °C for rPP composites.

The rice hull composites made with <0.5 mm fibers degraded at slightly higher temperatures, showing that they were more thermally stable. The small weight loss at the beginning of the rPP plots could possibly represent the breakdown of rice-hulls components from 345 °C to 420 °C. Raghu et al. [1] observed the breakdown of virgin polypropylene between 400 °C and 480 °C and increased degradation in the composite at about 500 °C. The weakening of the cellulosic fibers of the rHDPE can be seen in the peak range between 317 °C to 423 °C with the possible presence of volatile impurities at the small peak at 303 °C and 299 °C for <0.5 mm and <1 mm, respectively.

For WPCs, lower ranges of decomposition temperatures have been observed in several studies due to the presence of hemicellulose, lignin and structural components that break degrade fast [31-33].



Figure 3.5: Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) for RHPC



Figure 3.6: Differential thermogravimetric (DTG) curves for RHPC

Polyolefin	Composite particles	Ongot	$1^{st}$	2nd	3 <sup>rd</sup>	Final
		Oliset	Peak	Peak	Peak	decomposition
		(°C)	(°C)	(°C)	(°C)	(°C)
rHDPE	<1 mm	278	299	380	502	512
	<0.5 mm	276	303	383	493	525
rPP	<1 mm	322	-	-	-	472
	<0.5 mm	320	-	-	-	493

Table 3.5: Thermal degradation behavior of polyolefin composites.

# 3.4 Rheological and Melt Flow Properties

Due to the reprocessing of the polyolefins, a minimal temperature of 190 °C was used to reduce the thermal degradation bracket and chain breaking as studied by Oblak et al. [34]. The melt flow rate (MFR), which is an industrial test, was determined and compared to rheology results (Table 3.6). Under the applied temperature, load conditions of 2.15 kg and 15 kg for polyolefins and composites were determined, respectively. The MFR for rHDPE composites were 4.6 and 3.9 g/10 min with corresponding viscosities of 15.9 and 18.6 kPa.s for <1 mm and <0.5 mm particles, respectively. The MFR of rHDPE <0.5 mm particle size is comparable with the MFR of corn cob composites as reported by Adefisan and McDonald [35]. In the presence of natural fiber fillers, there is the resistance to flow and sliding between the intermolecular layers, causing an increase in melt viscosity [36]. rPP composites MFR were significantly higher, with values of 125 and 109 g/10 min and concomitant lower viscosities of 0.35 and 0.41 kPa.s for <1 mm and <0.5 mm particles, respectively. rPP experienced a high displacement during the MFR process due to the reduction in entanglements and molar mass [34].

Dynamic rheology tests were performed to study the influence of shear rate on the melt (Figure 3.7). An increase in viscous modulus (G'') for polyolefins and composites with frequency was observed, indicating good viscoelastic liquid behaviors of the polyolefins in the blend and strong-structured matrices. The probability of energy storage in the composites is observed via the elastic modulus (G') [37]. The addition of the rice hulls also caused an increase in the G' and G'' and reduced the spacing for rPP at lower frequency.



Figure 3.7: Dynamic rheological measurements (G' and G") of polyolefins and rice hull composites.

Differences in G' are also observed with each composite due to the varying particle sizes and polymer matrices. rPP composites exhibited the lowest G'–G'' curves in comparison to the rHDPE composites. Complex viscosity ( $\eta^*$ ) also decreased (Figure 3.8) from low to high frequency for all samples as a result of shear thinning [38]. rPP and its composites had a lower  $\eta^*$  than rHDPE, which had a better cross-linked structure in composite melts [39]. With multiple extrusion and processing cycles for PP, a rapid decrease in  $\eta^*$  was experienced [40]. The highest  $\eta^*$  of the <0.5 mm for each case of composite was due to the high surface area and better interactivity in the composites. This increase in  $\eta^*$  for the <0.5mm composites also corresponded with the results from the MFR. With the heat applied to the materials, the higher  $\eta^*$  of the composites occurred because of lower heat transfer in the insulating-like rice hulls as compared to the polyolefins [41]. Melt flow rate, apparent and complex viscosity also conform statistically to measured results showing a significant difference with the addition of different sized fibers as seen in Table 3.6.



Figure 3.8: Flow curves of complex viscosity  $(\eta^*)$  of polyolefins and rice hull composites with frequency.

In contrast to dynamic rheology, which runs at lower frequencies, capillary rheology was used to study the flow behavior and the response of polymer matrices to higher shear rates [42]. Shear rates applied were in the range of  $2.9 \text{ s}^{-1}$  to  $580 \text{ s}^{-1}$  for both polyolefins and composites. A gradual decrease in shear viscosity was observed with increased shear rates due to shear thinning behavior which also seen in the dynamic rheology results. Data was Bagley and Rabinowitch corrected, according to ASTMD3835-02, for both dies used to reduce the effects of shear thinning and to improve viscosity results. This yielded corresponding results of true viscosity for both dies. True shear viscosity vs. shear rate plots are shown in Figure 3.9 for polyolefins and composites. Shear viscosity values were within  $10^2-10^4$  Pa.s for rHDPE and composites and  $10^2-10^3$  Pa.s for rPP composites. A lower range of results ( $10^1-10^3$  Pa.s) were attained by Mazzanti et al. [43].



Figure 3.9: Flow curves of true shear viscosity versus true shear rate by capillary rheology of polyolefins and rice hull composites.

				Dynamic		Capillary
Polyolefin	Composite	MFR	Apparent	$\eta^*$ at 1.06 Hz	Apparent viscosity	True viscosity
	particles	(g/10 min)	viscosity	(kPa.s)	at 30 s <sup>-1</sup>	at 30 s <sup>-1</sup>
			(kPa.s)		(Pa.s)	(Pa.s)
rHDPE	-	0.961 (0.023) <sup>c</sup>	10.91 (0.260) <sup>c</sup>	3.17 (1.32) <sup>c</sup>	2387	1621
	<1 mm	4.592 (0.021) <sup>b</sup>	15.91 (0.073) <sup>a</sup>	8.95 (0.816) <sup>b</sup>	7091	1580
	<0.5 mm	3.919 (0.010) <sup>a</sup>	18.65 (0.039) <sup>b</sup>	13.34 (1.56) <sup>a</sup>	6148	3548
rPP	-	25.0 (2.318) <sup>c</sup>	0.38 (0.032) <sup>b</sup>	0.39 (0.014) <sup>c</sup>	376	263
	<1 mm	124.9 (1.278) <sup>a</sup>	0.35 (0.004) <sup>b</sup>	2.09 (0.300) <sup>a</sup>	850	557
	<0.5 mm	109.4 (0.062) <sup>b</sup>	0.41 (0.006) <sup>a</sup>	2.48 (0.240) <sup>b</sup>	808	1544

 Table 3.6: Melt flow rate and Rheology results

Note: Standard deviation in parentheses. Each polyolefins' sample with different letters (a, b, c) are statistically different (p < 0.05) via a one-tailed t-test
Rice hulls (<0.5 mm)/rHDPE composite registered the highest viscosity when compared to other composites and polyolefins due to density effects, surface area and thermal stability. At low crosshead speeds, rPP composites experienced breaking, which accounted for the non-linear results attained. A brittle effect from cooled extrudate of rPP composites was observed, which could have been caused by the continuous degradation from multiple extrusion cycles [44]. The shear viscosity from capillary rheology in both cases were significantly higher than that from dynamic rheology when both were compared. A similar trend is also seen in the study done by Mazzanti et al. [43].

Extrudate swells were also measured, and the 27 mm die extrudates were smaller in diameter for all composites and polyolefins in comparison to the 14 mm die. There was a minimal increase in swell ratio of the polypropylene composites at increased crosshead speed.

## **3.5 Surface Chemistry**

The FTIR spectra of the rice husk fiber are shown in Figure 3.10. The spectrum shows the presence of the hydroxyl group (-OH) in cellulosic fibers with a stretched medium intensity broad band at 3334 cm<sup>-1</sup>, C–H stretching bands at 2921 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 2851 cm<sup>-1</sup> associated with lignin and lipids, and two bands at 1603 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 1513 cm<sup>-1</sup> assigned to aromatic skeletal vibrations of lignin [4]. A high intensity band at 1048 cm<sup>-1</sup> is assigned to the C–O stretching of cellulose and hemicellulose [45]. The rice hull (<0.5mm) /rHDPE composite spectra (Figure 3.11) shows bands at a lower intensity than the pure rice hulls due to dilution.



Figure 3.10: Fourier-transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) spectrum of rice hulls.



Figure 3.11: FTIR of recycled HDPE (top) and rice hulls (<0.5 mm)/rHDPE composite (bottom).

Major bands for rPP (Figure 3.12) were between 2866 and 2949 cm<sup>-1</sup> assigned to C–H stretching vibrations. In addition, bands for  $-CH_2$  and  $-CH_3$  groups were observed at 1454 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 1375 cm<sup>-1</sup> respectively and are characteristic for the propylene unit. The band at 803 cm<sup>-1</sup> was assigned to a C=C bond that could be due to some thermal degradation [46]. This band could help explain the presence of the minor peak found in the DSC analysis for rPP. After extrusion and compounding of the rice hulls with rPP, the C=C band was shown to decrease (Figure 3.12).



Figure 3.12: FTIR spectra of recycled PP (top) and rice hulls (<0.5 mm)/rPP composite (bottom).

## **3.6 Water Absorption**

The relationship of water uptake with time for the composites was analyzed based on Fick's diffusion behavior [47] and, an initial increase in water absorption was observed for both composites as seen in Figure 3.13 with corresponding diffusivities. The respective WA for rice hulls <1 mm and <0.5 mm composites were 9.9% and 7.8% for rHDPE and 13.2% and 11.7% for rPP (Table 3.6). The presence of the large <1mm particle size created a larger exposed hydrophilic surface with the potential for more voids which would absorb more moisture over time [32]. The D<sub>f</sub> for the <1 mm and <0.5 mm composites were 3.2 ×  $10^{-11}$  m<sup>2</sup>/s and  $3.5 \times 10^{-11}$  m<sup>2</sup>/s for rHDPE and  $6.1 \times 10^{-11}$  m<sup>2</sup>/s and  $7.0 \times 10^{-11}$  m<sup>2</sup>/s for rPP, respectively. Since a higher diffusivity signifies a shorter time to approach equilibrium absorption [48], <0.5 mm composites for polypropylene will absorb less water over more time. The relationship between water absorption and fiber size for both composites were significantly different.



Figure 3.13: Water soak of polyolefin composites as a function of time.

		WA (%)		Diffusion Coefficient
Polyolefin	Composite particles	2 days	100 days	$m^2/s$ (10 <sup>-11</sup> )
rHDPE	<1 mm	1.3 (0.3) <sup>a</sup>	9.9 (5.5) <sup>b</sup>	3.2
	<0.5 mm	1.1 (0.3) <sup>a</sup>	7.8 (0.9) <sup>a</sup>	3.5
rPP	<1 mm	2.6 (1.1) <sup>a</sup>	13.2 (0.6) <sup>a</sup>	6.1
	<0.5 mm	1.2 (1.1) <sup>a</sup>	11.7 (1.3) <sup>b</sup>	7.0

Table 3.7: Water soak properties of polyolefin composites.

The resistance and reduced water intake by the <0.5 mm fibers are due to the better interaction between the rice hulls fibers which prevents interstitial spaces that absorb water. The addition of the coupling agents is a possible advantage which helps reduce the amount of water intake by the lignocellulosic fiber [49].

# 3.7 References

- 1. Raghu, N.; Kale, A.; Chauhan, S.; Aggarwal, P. Rice husk reinforced polypropylene composites: Mechanical, morphological, and thermal properties. *J. Indian Acad. Wood Sci.* 2018, *15*, 96–104.
- Rahman, W.A.W.A.; Isa, N.M.; Rahmat, A.R.; Adenan, N.; Ali, R.R. Rice Husk/High Density Polyethylene Bio-Composite: Effect of Rice Husk Filler Size and Composition on Injection Molding Processability with Respect to Impact Property. *Adv. Mater. Res.* 2010, *83*, 367–374.
- 3. Wang, X.; Yu, Z.; McDonald, A.G. Effect of Different Reinforcing Fillers on Properties, Interfacial Compatibility and Weatherability of Wood-plastic Composites. *J. Bionic Eng.* 2019, *16*, 337–353.
- 4. Chen, R.S.; Ab Ghani, M.H.; Ahmad, S.; Salleh, M.N.; Tarawneh, M.A.A. Rice husk flour biocomposites based on recycled high-density polyethylene/polyethylene terephthalate blend: Effect of high filler loading on physical, mechanical, and thermal properties. *J. Compos. Mater.* 2015, *49*, 1241–1253.
- 5. Yang, H.S.; Kim, H.J.; Son, J.; Park, H.J.; Lee, B.J.; Hwang, T.S. Rice-husk flour filled polypropylene composites; mechanical and morphological study. *Compos. Struct.* 2004, *63*, 305–312.
- Aminullah, A., Syed Mustafa, S. J., Nor Azlan, M. R., Mohd. Hafizi, N., Mohd. Ishak, Z. A., & Rozman, H. D. (2010). Effect of filler composition and incorporation of additives on the mechanical properties of polypropylene composites with high loading lignocellulosic materials. *Journal of Reinforced Plastics and Composites*, 29(20), 3115-3124.
- 7. Nouri, M. R., Dogouri, F. J., Oromiehie, A., & Langroudi, A. E. (2006). Mechanical properties and water absorption behaviour of chopped rice husk filled polypropylene composites. *Iranian Polymer Journal*, *15*(9), 757-766.
- 8. Habibi, M., Najafi, S. K., & Ghasemi, I. (2017). Rheological and mechanical properties of composites made from wood flour and recycled LDPE/HDPE blend. *Iranian Polymer Journal*, *26*(12), 949-956.
- 9. Zhang, J., Li, Y., Xing, D., Wang, Q., Wang, H., & Koubaa, A. (2019). Reinforcement of continuous fibers for extruded wood-flour/HDPE composites: Effects of fiber type and amount. *Construction and Building Materials*, 228, 116718.
- 10. Chaudemanche, S., Perrot, A., Pimbert, S., Lecompte, T., & Faure, F. (2018). Properties of an industrial extruded HDPE-WPC: The effect of the size distribution of wood flour particles. *Construction and Building Materials*, *162*, 543-552.
- Li, Y. (2012). Effect of coupling agent concentration, fiber content, and size on mechanical properties of wood/HDPE composites. *International Journal of Polymeric Materials*, 61(11), 882-890.

- 12. Adhikary, K. B., Pang, S., & Staiger, M. P. (2008). Dimensional stability and mechanical behaviour of wood–plastic composites based on recycled and virgin high-density polyethylene (HDPE). *Composites Part B: Engineering*, *39*(5), 807-815.
- 13. Saheb, D. N., & Jog, J. P. (1999). Natural fiber polymer composites: a review. Advances in Polymer Technology: Journal of the Polymer Processing Institute, 18(4), 351-363.
- Stark, N. M., & Rowlands, R. E. (2003). Effects of wood fiber characteristics on mechanical properties of wood/polypropylene composites. *Wood and fiber science. Vol.* 35, no. 2 (2003): Pages 167-174.
- Nourbakhsh, A., Ashori, A., Tabari, H. Z., & Rezaei, F. (2010). Mechanical and thermochemical properties of wood-flour/polypropylene blends. *Polymer bulletin*, 65(7), 691-700.
- 16. Abu Bakar, B., Masri, M. N., Mohamad Amini, M. H., Mohamed, M., Sulaiman, M. A., Nik Yusuf, N. A. A., ... & Mohd Ishak, Z. A. (2016). Mechanical and morphological properties of Meranti wood flour filled polypropylene composites. In *Materials Science Forum* (Vol. 840, pp. 91-96). Trans Tech Publications Ltd.
- Cavus, V., & Mengeloğlu, F. (2020). Effect of Wood Particle Size on Selected Properties of Neat and Recycled Wood Polypropylene Composites. *BioResources*, 15(2), 3427-3442.
- Mohanty, S., Verma, S. K., & Nayak, S. K. (2006). Dynamic mechanical and thermal properties of MAPE treated jute/HDPE composites. *Composites Science and Technology*, 66(3-4), 538-547.
- 19. Ornaghi Jr, H. L., Bolner, A. S., Fiorio, R., Zattera, A. J., & Amico, S. C. (2010). Mechanical and dynamic mechanical analysis of hybrid composites molded by resin transfer molding. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *118*(2), 887-896.
- 20. Satapathy, S., Nando, G. B., & Nag, A. (2009). Dynamic mechanical behavior of short PET and short glass fiber reinforced waste polyethylene composites. *International Journal of Plastics Technology*, *13*(2), 95-111.
- Wang, X.; Yu, Z.; McDonald, A.G. Effect of Different Reinforcing Fillers on Properties, Interfacial Compatibility and Weatherability of Wood-plastic Composites. J. Bionic Eng. 2019, 16, 337–353
- 22. Yang, H.S.; Kim, H.J.; Son, J.; Park, H.J.; Lee, B.J.; Hwang, T.S. Rice-husk flour filled polypropylene composites; mechanical and morphological study. *Compos. Struct.* 2004, *63*, 305–312.
- 23. Cui, Y.H.; Tao, J.; Noruziaan, B.; Cheung, M.; Lee, S. DSC Analysis and Mechanical Properties of Wood—Plastic Composites. *J. Reinf. Plast. Compos.* 2010, 29, 278–289.
- 24. Ndiaye, D.; Diop, B.; Thiandoume, C.; Fall, P.A.; Farota, A.K.; Tidjani, A. Morphology and thermo mechanical properties of wood/polypropylene composites. *Polypropylene* 2012, *4*, 730–738.

- 25. Lei, Y., Wu, Q., Yao, F., & Xu, Y. (2007). Preparation and properties of recycled HDPE/natural fiber composites. *Composites Part A: applied science and manufacturing*, *38*(7), 1664-1674.
- 26. Ghahri, S., Najafi, S. K., Mohebby, B., & Tajvidi, M. (2012). Impact strength improvement of wood flour–recycled polypropylene composites. *Journal of applied polymer science*, *124*(2), 1074-1080.
- Martuscelli, E., Pracella, M., & Crispino, L. (1983). Crystallization behaviour of fractions of isotactic polypropylene with different degrees of stereoregularity. *Polymer*, 24(6), 693-699.
- 28. Paukkeri, R., & Lehtinen, A. (1993). Thermal behaviour of polypropylene fractions: 2. The multiple melting peaks. *Polymer*, *34*(19), 4083-4088.
- 29. Ares, A., Bouza, R., Pardo, S. G., Abad, M. J., & Barral, L. (2010). Rheological, mechanical and thermal behaviour of wood polymer composites based on recycled polypropylene. *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, *18*(3), 318-325.
- Kim, H.-S.; Yang, H.-S.; Kim, H.-J.; Park, H.-J. Thermogravimetric analysis of rice husk flour filled thermoplastic polymer composites. *J. Therm. Anal. Calorim.* 2004, 76, 395– 404.
- Perisić, M., Radojević, V., Uskoković, P. S., Stojanović, D., Jokić, B., & Aleksić, R. (2009). Wood-thermoplastic composites based on industrial waste and virgin high-density polyethylene (HDPE). *Materials and Manufacturing Processes*, 24(10-11), 1207-1213.
- Bouafif, H., Koubaa, A., Perré, P., Cloutier, A., & Riedl, B. (2009). Wood particle/highdensity polyethylene composites: Thermal sensitivity and nucleating ability of wood particles. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, 113(1), 593-600.
- Nuñez, A. J., Kenny, J. M., Reboredo, M. M., Aranguren, M. I., & Marcovich, N. E. (2002). Thermal and dynamic mechanical characterization of polypropylene-woodflour composites. *Polymer Engineering & Science*, 42(4), 733-742.
- 34. Oblak, P.; Gonzalez-Gutierrez, J.; Zupančič, B.; Aulova, A.; Emri, I. Processability and mechanical properties of extensively recycled high density polyethylene. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 2015, *114*, 133–145.
- 35. Adefisan, O.O.; McDonald, A.G. Evaluation of the Flexural Strength, Sorption, Rheological and Thermal Properties of Corncob Plastic Composites. *Int. J. Adv. Eng. Res. Sci.* 2001, *5*, 268260.
- 36. Sewda, K.; Maiti, S.N. Effect of bark flour on melt rheological behavior of high density polyethylene. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 2012, 123, 2122–2130.
- 37. Ogah, A.O.; Afiukwa, J.N.; Nduji, A.A. Characterization and comparison of rheological properties of agro fiber filled high-density polyethylene bio-composites. *Open J. Polym. Chem.* 2014, *4*, 12–19.

- 38. Yokozeki, T.; Carolin Schulz, S.; Buschhorn, S.T.; Schulte, K. Investigation of shear thinning behavior and microstructures of MWCNT/epoxy and CNF/epoxy suspensions under steady shear conditions. *Eur. Polym. J.* 2012, *48*, 1042–1049.
- 39. Yin, S.; Tuladhar, R.; Shi, F.; Shanks, R.A.; Combe, M.; Collister, T. Mechanical reprocessing of polyolefin waste: A review. *Polym. Eng. Sci.* **2015**, *55*, 2899–2909.
- 40. Da Costa, H.M.; Ramos, V.D.; Rocha, M.C. Rheological properties of polypropylene during multiple extrusion. *Polym. Test.* 2005, *24*, 86–93.
- 41. Gao, H.; Xie, Y.; Ou, R.; Wang, Q. Grafting effects of polypropylene/polyethylene blends with maleic anhydride on the properties of the resulting wood–plastic composites. *Compos. Part A: Appl. Sci. Manuf.* 2012, *43*, 150–157.
- Kajaks, J.; Kalnins, K.; Matvejs, J. Rheological Properties of Wood-Plastic Composites Based on Polypropylene and Birch Wood Plywood Production Residues. In *Key Engineering Materials*; Trans Tech Publications Ltd.: Zurich, Switzerland, 2018; Volume 762, pp. 226–230.
- 43. Mazzanti, V.; Mollica, F.; El Kissi, N. Rheological and mechanical characterization of polypropylene-based wood plastic composites. *Polym. Compos.* 2016, *37*, 3460–3473.
- 44. Premalal, H.G.; Ismail, H.; Baharin, A. Comparison of the mechanical properties of rice husk powder filled polypropylene composites with talc filled polypropylene composites. *Polym. Test.* 2002, *21*, 833–839.
- 45. Chen, D.; Zhou, J.; Zhang, Q. Effects of Torrefaction on the Pyrolysis Behavior and Bio-Oil Properties of Rice Husk by Using TG-FTIR and Py-GC/MS. *Energy Fuels* **2014**, *28*, 5857–5863.
- 46. Lin-Vien, D.; Colthup, N.B.; Fateley, W.G.; Grasselli, J.G. *The Handbook of Infrared and Raman Characteristic Frequencies of Organic Molecules*; Academic Press: San Diego, CA, USA, 1991.
- 47. Adefisan, O.O.; McDonald, A.G. Evaluation of the strength, sorption and thermal properties of bamboo plastic composites. *Maderas. Cienc. Y Tecnol.* **2019**, *21*, 3–14.
- 48. Luo, S.; Cao, J.; McDonald, A.G. Esterification of industrial lignin and its effect on the resulting poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) or polypropylene blends. *Ind. Crops Prod.* **2017**, *97*, 281–291.
- 49. Panthapulakkal, S., Law, S., & Sain, M. (2005). Enhancement of processability of rice husk filled high-density polyethylene composite profiles. *Journal of Thermoplastic Composite Materials*, *18*(5), 445-458.

## **Chapter 4: Conclusion**

#### **4.1 Conclusion**

Rice remains a primary source of food worldwide and a major source of the affordable and available agricultural by-product, RH. The chemical constituents of RH, which is a lignocellulosic material, makes it a potential substitute in composite manufacturing especially with the present issues of deforestation and scarce wood products worldwide. RHPC are in continuous growing demand for different applications in automotive industries, furniture and building industries which all require long term property efficiency in outdoor environments. Hence the different approaches to stabilize and extend the life span of these composites which includes, the use of coupling agents, effective optimization of fiber size, fiber treatments, reuse and recycling of non-biodegradable polyolefins, waste fibers etc.

Rice hulls natural fiber of <1 mm and <0.5 mm particle sizes were successfully compounded with recycled polyolefins, rHDPE and rPP, using a twin-screw extruder to form extruded profiles. Rheology, mechanical, and thermal characterization were used to analyze the composites, and were shown to have a performance comparable to WPC, and hence could be a direct substitute. Mechanical properties of the rice hulls composites are similar or in some cases higher or lower than the virgin polyolefin and WPC composites studied. It was evident that the proportion of the 2% maleated coupling agents used enhanced the properties of the composites. Rheology was performed via dynamic and capillary methods with a minimum temperature of 190 °C to reduce the adverse effect of thermal degradation.

Although the densities of the smaller particle-sized composites were low, stability results were not negatively affected. The <0.5 mm composites of rHDPE possessed better thermal stability and tensile properties when compared to rPP composites and raw recycled polyolefins, due to the size and incorporation of rice-hull fibers. This study affirms the importance of upcycling plastic waste and natural fiber residues into sustainable composite products for industrial and residential applications.

This study also clearly suggests the efficient use of recycled polyolefins in composites as they match up closely to their virgin forms in properties and stability.

#### **4.2 Limitations and Future Recommendations**

While this study covered an ample research gap, limitations were still encountered. Sorting out polyolefins which ensures cleaner material characterization and property determination, was still a concern during composite manufacturing. Other manufacturing processes i.e. injection molding, compression molding etc., can be considered when working with recycled composites to ascertain their effectiveness in property characterization in consequent studies. Mechanical property characterization using the tan delta was not factored in and should be considered in future work. The use of two common polyolefins HDPE and PP were employed in this study with significant results. Thus, other available polyolefins and plastics which constitute to the enormous landfill and waste can be continually used to manufacture composites to aid their biodegradation and improve sustainability in the future. Natural fiber particle sizes should also be considered during composite manufacturing since they have proven to improve properties and act as good fillers for composites.